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ITEM NO. 12: PROHIBITION OF GENETICALLY ENGINEERED AND RECOMBINANT
DNA TARO (KALO) (C.C. No. 09-100)

CHAIR JOHNSON: . . .(gavel). . . Good afternoon. The Economic Development, Agriculture, and
Recreation Committee will come to order. This is our meeting of June, June 25, 2009. And I
want to thank everyone for their attendance. I will introduce our Vice-Chair of this Committee,
Mr. Sol Kaho'ohalahala. Thank you for attending.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: The other individuals who are Members who are attending are Ms. Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Aloha, Gladys. Member Michael Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Aloha. Member Joseph Pontanilla, thank you for attending. And Members who
are attending but who are Non-Voting Members are Mr. Bill Medeiros,
Councilmember Wayne Nishiki, and Councilmember Michael Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you for your attendance Yes. From Corporation Counsel, we have
Mr. Jeff Ueoka. Thank you. And from Staff, we have Tammy Frias and Lance Taguchi. Thank
you very much for attending. And I see we have a full house today. So, Members, without
further ado, we have one item on our agenda this afternoon and that is an item that was sent
forward by Councilmember Medeiros, and that is EAR-12 and it deals with the Prohibition of
Genetically Engineered and Recombinant DNA Taro or Kalo.
We have quite a few testifiers. I believe we have 20 people signed up to testify. The way that I
would like to proceed is if you could respectfully turn off all your pagers and your cell phones
and anything that makes noise so that we don't interrupt the speakers. Because we have quite a
number of testifiers today, I would ask that in public testimony you limit your testimony to three
minutes with one minute to conclude. And then if there are additional questions in regard to your
testimony, I will allow the Members to ask so that we can seek clarification. So, thank you. I
will, I believe, you know, I'll just give a brief description of the County Communication that
generated this particular bill.
Member Medeiros proposed this bill through County Communication No. 09-100 and it was to
Prohibit Genetically Engineered and Recombinant DNA Taro or Kalo, and the purpose of the
proposed bill is to prohibit any person from testing, propagating, cultivating, raising, planting,
growing, introducing or releasing genetically engineered or recombinant DNA kalo. So that is
the subject matter today and I really appreciate everyone who. . .whether you're for or against
this measure, I appreciate you sharing your thoughts on this subject. I've had one request from
an individual who signed up to testify who has a flight to catch. And I would respectfully ask
and I would, if there are no objections from the Members, I would like to take this individual
first. Are there any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. I, I would call forward, he's from Molokai, Mr. Walter Ritte. If you could
come forward, Walter, state your name for the record and then please give your testimony.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .
MR. RITTE: Thank you, Madam Chairman. My name is Walter Ritte and I would like to say aloha to
all of the Members of the Council and to the Chairman.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aloha.
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MR. RITTE: Or Chairwoman, sorry.
CHAIR JOHNSON: . . . (Chuckle).. .
MR. RITTE: We were going to all come on the boat again, but the waters are really bad and we didn't
quite understand the process, and I think the process is that it comes through the Committee and
if it passes the Committee, then it goes to the full Council. So, we decided to save our pennies
and, and hopefully try and get it out of the Committee and into the full Council because this is a
very, very important issue and I think it deserves to have a full hearing no matter what side
you're on.
So, I guess I'd like to start by saying that for me this represents like a David and Goliath
situation and it reminds me of when we started off with Kaho'olawe and the issue was a very
Hawaiian issue. And the United States military said that we were going to ruin the whole
security of the United States of America if we addressed the issue that the Hawaiians were
putting forth and it scared a lot of people. But in the long run the issue became legitimate and it
was a good decision to stop the bombing, and nothing really happened to the United States of
America because of that issue.
So in this issue we have Corporate America, not just America, but an international effort to do
seeds in the world and control the growth of seeds and to control the seeds itself. The Hawaiians
have an issue and this is a very, very Hawaiian issue, and it gets mixed in with everybody else's
issue of GMOs and everything else. But it's basically a Hawaiian issue and it goes way beyond
GMOs, way beyond GMOs. Because in order for me to explain it, I'd like to read one of the
"WHEREAS" in a resolution that this Council passed unanimously. This resolution was carried
to the State, where Councilman Medeiros was with us and we all got treated very badly at those
hearings. But this is what the resolution says that all of you unanimously passed. It says,
"WHEREAS, kalo is an integral part of the Native Hawaiian culture and represents Haloa, the
elder brother of man, and genetically altering the structure of the taro plant represents a
defilement of the genealogical link between the two". And there's a whole bunch of other
whereas', but the main thing is that this body has already taken a really strong and good position
when it comes to Haloa and it comes to taro. So, this is Resolution No. 08-31.
I've also been involved in the Hawaiian community for many, many, many years and there are
many issues that separate the Hawaiian community and, such as sovereignty and other kinds of
issues where there's not that much agreement. But when it came to Kaho'olawe, there was an
agreement, there was. . .it united the Hawaiians. And when it comes to Haloa and the issue of
protecting Haloa, it's another issue that is beginning to unite the Hawaiian community. There is
no big fight going on regarding Haloa. Everybody wants to protect Haloa because as this
resolution says, it's not just a plant. It's us. It represents us. It's in our genealogy.
MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
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MR. RITTE: It is us. So, this issue has united Hawaiians. Hawaiians support this issue of protecting
Haloa. And we come to this Council because the State has treated us so badly that we need to
now go down to the lower level and we come to this Council asking for you to protect Haloa.
We, as Hawaiians, did not give permission for anybody to genetically alter our family and that's
how we see it. And if you can see it through our eyes, then you will realize how important this
issue is in the Hawaiian community. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Walter. Are there any questions of the testifier? Seeing none, I just
want to thank you personally, Walter, for taking the time, spending the money to come over, you
know, from Molokai. I do appreciate that. Thank you very much. The next individual signed up
to testify is Alicia, and excuse me if I mispronounce your last name, Maluafiti.
MS. MALUAFITI (from the audience): Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And she will be followed by Mr. Harold Keyser. And if you could. . .because I, I
did have a request earlier, and I apologize to Mr. Ritte because I'm going to ask this question, if
you represent an organization or somebody, you know, that's affiliated or if you work for a
company, if you could just please identify that. I know Mr. Ritte was just testifying on his own
behalf.
MS. MALUAFITI: Absolutely. Actually, yes, I'm the Executive Director for the Hawaii Crop
Improvement Association. That is the trade, trade association for the seed biotech industry here
in Hawaii.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
MS. MALUAFITI: Mahalo, for having me. I did fly in from Honolulu. This has been a contentious
issue and I think, you know, the only person I've ever heard testify who has said it so eloquently
is Mr. Ritte. Because really if it, and I'm, I'm Hawaiian, if it really is about the culture, I wish
the hearings would just talk about the culture. 'Cause I think everybody in the room, Hawaiian
or non-Hawaiian, we all respect and embrace the cultural aspects, and it's something that we
learn when we're growing up.
So, unfortunately, after the hearings in Hilo and the hearings at the Capital, 99 percent of the
testimony always goes back to this sort of bigger and larger anti-GMO campaign. And that's
kind of where a lot of the dissension is. It's, it's a very extreme ideological issue for a lot of
people. Some of us, and I personally have no problem with genetically engineered crops. I can
eat it freely and have no concerns. Other people, their choice in life is they don't want to eat it
so, okay, that's okay, that's your lifestyle choice. But unfortunate what we have here is these
types of bills and if it is focused on just culture, let's get down to the culture. I get all of the, I'm
with the Hawaiian Civic Clubs; I'm with Hoakalei Cultural Foundation. The e-mails that I get,
the activists say--oh, and these are not native Hawaiian activists by the way--they say hopefully
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this moratorium will lead to not only a ban on GMO taro, but all GMOs in Hawaii and
elsewhere. So, to me, that demonstrates there's a long-term goal here. It's not about the culture.
Well, let's make it about the culture. If it's about the culture, and we've offered this at the
Capital, let's, okay, respectfully, no genetic engineering of taro, Hawaiian varieties only, but let's
let the research continue in the lab.
Let's help countries like Micronesia, countries like Samoa. I'm married to a Samoan. You did a
good job on that name Samoa had their entire taro crop decimated. My hanai daughter grew up
in Samoa on rice, no taro, 'cause they had the taro leaf blight. So, all I'm suggesting is is we are
in the center of the Pacific and other countries are looking to us to help them with some of their
production. Biotechnology offers an opportunity for us here in Hawaii and our wonderful
researchers to help these other indigenous people, including the Samoans. Look, for over
17 years biotechnology has been around. These developers and researchers have an incredibly
rigorous regulatory process that they have to go through. The United States Government,
USDA, EPA, FDA, and even the Department of Ag have to regulate this industry. And no other
crop is thoroughly regulated as much as biotech crops.
I have heard the arguments around home rule. It's, it's a very sensitive subject, but what we seen
on the Big Island after the passage of the bill is a lack of enforcement. Really the, the counties
have a harder time regulating this type of industry and this type of activity. They just don't have
the fiscal means, the experience, the resources. And in these trying economic times, I'm not sure
if that's something where the counties really want to focus some of these scarce resources.
MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MS. MALUAFITI: I think--One minute?
CHAIR JOHNSON: You have one minute to conclude.
MS. MALUAFITI: Okay. Thank you. I think if it's, if it was something else where the, the counties
currently have the ability to regulate, then I think that this would be an appropriate issue for the
counties. It is not right now. I would suggest to you that legislating a way from solving real
problems for real people, it's probably something the counties don't need to take up at this time.
If you are going to take up this bill, please consider the amendments. Let's make this about the
culture and let's get away from this bigger, broader, anti-GMO campaign. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Are there any questions for the testifier?
Councilmember Medeiros followed by Councilmember Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. And thank you for being here all the way
from Honolulu. I appreciate your testimony. You bring up a good point that for you and your
family your decision is you, you would eat GMO products. However, GMO products are not
labeled, so how would a consumer know that a taro product was GMO or not?
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MS. MALUAFITI: You know, actually, that's a great question. I get asked that quite a bit and I guess
my best argument is if, if I'm Jewish and I only eat kosher food, it's labeled kosher. If I don't
want to eat GMO foods--by the way, 70 percent of the foods we have in the supermarket are
already GMO foods, some type of genetically engineered food--if you don't want to eat GMO
foods, a lot of people eat organic. Organic is a, is a marketing label. Just because it says organic
doesn't mean it's any healthier or any safer. It's, it really just says this is the kind of food I want
to eat. So, I would suggest that the folks who really have an ideological or philosophical
opposition to eating genetically engineered foods that it's there for you, just like if I wanted only
kosher.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right. You'd be, you may be more knowledgeable because this is
what you work in, but for the Hawaiian or the person that goes to the store and the product is not
labeled GMO, they have no idea that it is. And even though they may have a choice of what they
eat, if that choice is predicated by what's on the label, then they won't know that. And like you
say, I'm not talking about GMO foods in general. I'm talking about GMO kalo. And like you
say, I agree with you, this is about our culture. And it state, the bill I introduced, is about our
culture and you heard Mr. Ritte talk about that, about Haloa and so forth.
MS. MALUAFITI: Absolutely. He, he's the best.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So, so, the focus is on the cultural part of this item in our meeting
this afternoon, but the concern is that there can be many different products produced from kalo
that people would not know if it was GMO or not unless we have something to determine that.
MS. MALUAFITI: Well, so one of the suggestions in the legislation is to actually focus only on the
native Hawaiian varieties. So, if we as a culture really want to preserve and protect Haloa, let's
preserve and protect Haloa, native Hawaiian Haloa. The Micronesian taro, the Chinese taro, the
Samoan taro, the niue, which Samoa lost all their prime alii taro, niue. . .okay, so why should we
as native Hawaiians restrict researchers from helping the Samoans on their taro? They have said
we need help bringing back our taro, we need help bringing back our niue. Climate change has
resulted in Micronesia, the rising sea levels, the higher salinity in the soil; they can't grow their
taro anymore. Should we, as Hawaiians, through this type of legislation stop the good work of
the researchers from helping these folks in these countries? This is a humanitarian purpose. This
is a humanitarian issue. So, I, I agree that with Mr. Ritte if it's about the culture and protecting
Haloa, let's focus on the culture, focus on, on preserving and protecting Haloa.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And I think other island nations and groups like Hawaii have the
opportunity to do their research among their islands, that's their choice, but for us we're trying to
be preventative from allowing it to start by trying to protect, you know, our taro and that's what
this is about-MS. MALUAFITI: But if it's lab work on non-Hawaiian--7-
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Excuse me. I'm going to interrupt -MS. MALUAFITI: Okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --because he didn't ask you a question.
MS. MALUAFITI: Okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And so, you know, I -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --I respectfully just ask because we have so many testifiers -MS. MALUAFITI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --that we limit it to questions.
MS. MALUAFITI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I have a question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. You sound as though you know that the law is being
broken on the Big Island. Is that a fact?
MS. MALUAFITI: Oh, no, absolutely not. It's only that the Prosecuting Attorney's Office, the
Corp. Counsel, Department of Ag, and all the Police Departments have testified on the
Big Island, they do not have the ability to enforce the law. Now, most of us are law-abiding
citizens, you know, the law says this, you know, we're not going to break it. But nobody is doing
genetically engineered kalo today, nobody--and the researchers will say that.. .
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: On the Big Island?
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MS. MALUAFITI: Anywhere. Actually, I didn't say that because I know people going testify so I
didn't, I didn't want to be redundant, but the testifiers coming after me will tell you there is no
research on kalo today, no genetically engineered research at all. Zero. So, it's not being broken,
but do we want to pass laws that cannot be enforced, that don't have the resources or experience
or skill sets to enforce? So that was my point. Not that nobody is, to my knowledge, nobody is
breaking the law.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: You don't think that if an ordinance like this is passed like it did pass
on the Big Island, that these companies would respect it?
MS. MALUAFITI: I think everybody respects the law and, most importantly, the corporate world and
especially the farmers who would be growing these types of crops. It's really not so much
people. . .it really had to do with the fact that they have no way of, of enforcing the law on the
Big Island. They've gone to the different departments and they've gone to the State and they've
all said we don't have the skill or expertise to enforce it. That was, I mean it's really just a
statement of fact. Nobody has the ability to enforce this type of law at the county level.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
MS. MALUAFITI: Okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much for your testimony. The next testifier will be Mr. Harold
Keyser and he will be followed by Lisa Ann Pauahi Hookano.
MR. KEYSER: Aloha, Councilmember Johnson and Committee Members. My name is Harold Keyser.
And in Maui County, I'm the Administrator for the College of Tropical Agriculture and Human
Resources of the University of Hawaii. And I'm representing the UH position on this, on
EAR-12 on behalf of the Vice-President for Research of the UH System. The University of
Hawaii opposes EAR-12 as written and notes that there are currently no research projects in the
UH system involving genetic engineering of taro and there are no plans to do such.
By releasing its patents on disease resistant, naturally bred, or traditionally cross-bred hybrid taro
and by entering into an agreement in 2005 to consult with the Hawaiian community before
conducting any research on Hawaiian taro through a moratorium, the University has
demonstrated its respect for the cultural significance of Hawaiian taro and its desire to expand,
continue and enhance its interactions with the Hawaiian taro growers and Hawaiian community.
The University is a publicly funded university and its research obligations do extend around the
world. We believe that the research expertise of the UH and the use of modern tools of
biotechnology should not be legislated away from solving other problems elsewhere, especially
in developing nations, some of whom are confronted by the loss of their staple taro crops, as was
mentioned previously, due to diseases, effects of global warming, and from the pressures of
overpopulation. These challenges and others like them are not cultural issues there. They are
issues of humanity in our global community.
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We may live on islands, but we are not isolated. The challenges facing taro growers in
developing nations are inevitably the same conditions that will be confronting our taro growers
in Hawaii. In the coming years, our taro growers may be confronted by conditions to force them
to develop new varieties that can flourish under conditions that may be quite different from
today. Almost 30 percent of the taro consumed in Hawaii is imported. This is almost all the, all
the table taro that we bring in. And, therefore, we have to continue addressing introduction of
new pests and diseases, with this being the case, that can inevitably make their way into our
State. Genetic engineering, while not the only tool that can be used, certainly could be a
powerful one to address some of these challenges. It would be a disservice to Maui County taro
farmers to exclude them from the benefits of future research and knowledge products without
really understanding the threats to this crop.
In closing, the UH reiterates that it is not now nor does it have plans to genetically engineer any
taro; however, the University wishes to reserve the ability to use the best science to address
imminent agricultural issues in our communities and use that knowledge to assist taro farmers in
Hawaii and around the world. We firmly believe that by working together -MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. KEYSER: --we can find a mutually respectful middle ground where culture is embraced and
honored and where science progresses in a complementary fashion. Thank you for this
opportunity.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Harold. Are there any questions of the testifier?
Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, Chair, thank you. And thank you, Mr. Keyser, for being here this
afternoon. As we all are aware, this is a very difficult subject to talk about because when we're
talking about our basic Hawaiian culture, it's all very near and dear to every one of us and we all
care very much about it. And, you know, we heard Mr. Ritte's charge to us about protecting
Haloa. However, we also hear that there is a scientific side to this debate, and I admit my lack of
knowledge in the area. I'm not a scientist and don't claim to have any of that kind of
information, authoritative information. I heard you say that it was important not to pass this
legislation because it might at some point cause harm to the very thing that we're trying to
protect, because what you are trying to do in a laboratory setting is to develop potential
assistance to our native taro should some pests come from someplace or whatever. Did I
understand that correctly?
MR. KEYSER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So, so an unintended consequence of this could be that if something
came here from someplace, that we would not be ready to, to deal with that?
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MR. KEYSER: That's correct. And we would, I mean the University has proposed in discussions with
State Legislators that, as was just talked about. I mean we, we'd be more than willing to, you
know, come. . .I mean we, we all want to protect taro, Hawaiian taro and there's ways to do this.
By not doing genetic engineering on Hawaiian taro, the college has had this moratorium in place
for over four years. We're not funding anything on it. We're not going to. However, we would,
we want to have the ability to keep doing genetic engineering research should we decide, you
know, should the, should the need arise. And if we do it on bun-long, the Chinese taro, the
Samoan taro, other taros, at least we'll have experience with a system to apply it after the
Hawaiian community comes to us or somebody says, hey, we really need to. . .if diseases, if
viruses come in at that point. But to legislate anti-science public policy would be, you know, to
make that unlawful completely on all taro we feel is not a good idea. Because you -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank-MR. KEYSER: --you could harm the potential to help save Hawaiian varieties in the future. We don't
know what's going to happen.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. I appreciate that, that clarification.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Councilmember Molina, you have a question?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Good afternoon, Dr. Keyser. You know in
your testimony that you read I guess from Vice-President Gaines -MR. KEYSER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --it mentions that the Hawaiian, as our population grow, continues to
grow and with the effects of global climate change, that Hawaiian taro farmers will be forced to
develop new varieties. Why do you believe the, Mr. Gaines made that assessment? I mean what,
I don't know what would be the rationale for, for local taro farmers to go and, you know, use
other varieties instead of the, the Hawaiian varieties.
MR. KEYSER: I think that is in reference to. . .in the future if, if global warming does occur, and most
lo'i are at sea level, if you have rising sea levels, increased salinity levels, you're going to have,
you may have to select new varieties that are salt tolerant or if, if diseases come in. I don't know,
I mean perhaps saying that they are forced to I mean that.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Is it happening already from as far as local farmers-MR. KEYSER: No, no.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: going outside of-- 11 -
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MR. KEYSER: Not, not. . .that, that issue has come up in--we, we collaborate with many countries in
the Pacific region, and some of them have, yes, have inquired about that because that's their
perception that this is starting to happen.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
MR. KEYSER: You're welcome.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Member Baisa followed by Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just one more quick question, Chair. Thank you. I meant to ask you,
you mentioned in your testimony that 30 percent of the taro that we use here is imported. Where
does it come from?
MR. KEYSER: Majority of it comes from Fiji, the table taro, and the rest of it--it's about 1 9 million
pounds--the rest of it comes from different sources in the Pacific region, but the majority of it
comes from Fiji.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So, then the potential for bringing in some kind of alien species or germ
or whatever it is is there?
MR. KEYSER: Oh, yes, for diseases and insects. And unfortunately, my understanding is that it still
stands this way, is the inspectors who would have the best knowledge, you know, the best way to
look at this, State Department of Ag, their oversight over that got taken away with the
development of the Department of Homeland Security. And so now there are other Federal
groups that look at that that may not be as experienced with looking for these things. So, yeah, it
still is. . .you know, as long as we import--these are taro corms--as long as we're importing those
there still is a chance of, of bringing in unwanted hitchhikers for sure.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Member Medeiros followed by Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Yes, Dr. Keyser, thank you -MR. KEYSER: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --for being here. I'm sure you're aware that the kalo farmers in
Hawaii and other places, in order to propagate their crops that new plantings are done by huli.
You have that understanding?
MR. KEYSER: Of course.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. Okay. Some may even say that the kalo doesn't flower, and
we know that to be untrue. We have seen, I have seen kalo plants that flower. And I think you
shared with me the size of the kalo seed, which is almost where you can't see it. So, it's very
impractical to plant kalo by seeds. Is that your understanding?
MR. KEYSER: Yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So because kalo farmers especially in Hawaii--I don't know
how they do it in other places--share huli, share their, their cuttings to replant, how would they
know if they're sharing with another farmer that may have a GMO taro and then spreading it to
their fields?
MR. KEYSER: How would they know? Well, they would have to trust that person, but I mean going
back to the initial statement, I mean there is no GMO taro. . .to be, I mean to be released to be
contaminated for one thing. There is none. But, yeah, they all. . .I mean the idea that it's going
to cross-contaminate, pollinate, that's. . .I mean as I showed you the size of the seed, I mean
those seeds would never survive in a lo'i or upland condition. It would have to be from sharing
huli. And the assumption is just, just like now, people know where they get their huli from.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So, you know right now in Hawaii only Hawaii County has
the ban on GMO taro. And I am introducing this particular bill that pretty much is the same as
the Hawaii County. So, the opportunity for CTAHR to research is still available on Oahu and
Kauai? Is that your understanding?
MR. KEYSER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Do you understand then . . .(change tape, start 1B). . . this
bill is passed and becomes law, that any law can be revised or repealed as necessary?
MR. KEYSER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So, if there is this law that goes through and it serves the
purpose, purpose of being a preventative from bringing in GMO taro to begin with, don't you
think that this is a good preventative where, if it becomes necessary, we can revise or repeal the
law as necessary?
MR. KEYSER: Well, we feel that the college already has, we already have a moratorium in place. It's
been in place since 2005. There's not going to be any funding for this type of work on Hawaiian
taro. And we're quite willing to do this type of work on bun-long, a non-Hawaiian taro in, in
closed facilities just like the work that had been done that was all, I mean that work never even
made it to a standalone greenhouse. It was all done in a contained laboratory with, with growth
chambers in the lab. And that's. . .we feel is, you know, quite preventative, quite, you know,
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presents very good safeguards. And like I said, I mean we'd have to file for permits and do
many steps for, to ever take it to the field. So, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Medeiros, you know, and, and I, I'm going to gently remind you, it's to
get clarification on testimony to flesh out things that are unclear in the testifiers, you know,
presentation to us. So, I think we're going a little bit away from that and I'd like to because
there's so many people here, I would like if you could respectfully confine your, your questions.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I, I did write my questions according to his testimony.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: All right.
CHAIR JOHNSON: If you could just tie it back into what part of it was not clear about his testimony.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. So, just two more questions, Dr. Keyser. You
talked about the different varieties of kalo and, you know, it's estimated that in old Hawaii we
had between 200 and 300 varieties and now we're down to about 60 or 80 varieties.
MR. KEYSER: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So, is there some relevance that the, in old Hawaii they were able
to establish all these varieties so that they could be grown by the ocean as you said or in the
highlands or in the wet areas or in the dry areas, that they did it naturally without having to do it
genetically by engineering the genes?
MR. KEYSER: Well, I don't know that that's clear, but yes there is, certainly there was more varieties
recorded upon Western contact. Like you say, it was something like 300 and from. . .it's not
clear whether--well, we know a lot of these were duplicates that were given different names on
different islands and growing different varieties in different ahupua' as that were essentially the
same. But again the insect pollinator for taro did not make it here, that's why you hardly ever
see seed. However if, if the Hawaiians did learn how to pollinate and you had an army of people
rubbing together the male and female parts, yes, you could, you know, conceivably and took care
of these very small seeds. . .could develop new varieties. It's not clear whether that was done.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Dr. Keyser. And, Madam Chair, finally, your
funding at CTAHR comes from University of Hawaii, is that correct?
MR. KEYSER: Yes, almost all. Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Okay.
MR. KEYSER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And so with the State being in a $700 million deficit and they're
reducing education, among other programs, do you think it's fair that CTAHR continues to
utilize funds to do this kind of research on the kalo?
MR. KEYSER: We're not doing this type of research on kalo. We stopped it four and half years ago.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Dr. Keyser. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Member Nishiki -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --you didn't have a question. Member Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Just for clarification. Dr. Keyser, you mentioned
that we receive 30 percent of our staple from Fiji. Is it processed taro or the fruit itself?
MR. KEYSER: This is. . .my understanding from, from, this is from the Department of Ag report that
they provided to the Legislature, that this is the fresh corms that come in. Now, frozen taro
corms also do come in, but my understanding is the 600,000 pounds a year from Fiji is, is the
corm that's used for table taro.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Any further questions? The Chair has a question and this is in regard
to the, you know, as Office of the Vice-President for Research Gaines, and you spoke in
reference to the position that you're giving, but on the third paragraph it says that "University of
Hawaii is a publicly funded university and its research obligations reach around the world."
Does that mean that you accept funding from biotechnology corporations to do this research?
MR. KEYSER: Oh, no. This. . .what that means is that we are a land grant institution--there's one in
each state--and we get Federal funds, and part of our mission with those Federal funds is we are
the, we provide research expertise for American Samoa, for certain territories, and other. . .and
even non-American interests in the Hawaiian Pacific where, when they have research needs.
Now, they can be plenty of field research, but they don't, they, they lack the fiscal and
infrastructure to do lab research, so we have a lot of collaboration with them. And we do get
money for the Asia-Pacific region to assist them.
CHAIR JOHNSON: So -- 15 -
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MR. KEYSER: From the Federal Government. Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --I just want to understand, though, and be very clear, you receive, the University
and the research projects that you do receive no money from major corporations that deal with
biotechnology? Is that what you're saying?
MR. KEYSER: Yes. Well, I won't so no. The, the last.. .
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yes or no.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I'd just like a simple answer-MR. KEYSER: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --a yes or no. Do you receive money?
MR. KEYSER: Not, not to do molecular, not to do biotechnology on crops. No. We've, we've
received $78,000 one year to work on termites for one of the companies.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And the University receives no funding at all from companies such as
Monsanto or other firms?
MR. KEYSER: That, to the best of my knowledge, yes, that's true. And this is public information. You
can look it up on our ORS website, Office of Research Services.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. KEYSER: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Next testifier is Lisa Ann Pauahi Hookano, and she'll be followed by
Steven Hookano. . . .0h, it's, it's perfectly all right. You can give your testimony.
MS. HOOKANO: Okay. Aloha kakou. Aloha, Council Members. Aloha, members of the audience.
First, first of all, I wanted to mahalo 'Anakala Bill Medeiros for, for haku-ing [sic], putting
together this, this County Communication, this resolution that's before us today. Today -CHAIR JOHNSON: It's actually a bill.
MS. HOOKANO: Yeah, a bill. Okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: It's a bill.

- 16 -

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 25, 2009

MS. HOOKANO: E kala mai. Okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: That's okay.
MS. HOOKANO: See, you can tell I'm not one politician.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(chuckle). . .
MS. HOOKANO: Okay. Today, I'm just going to remind you guys of the struggle that Steven and I
have gone through in order to try and have legislation passed to keep and protect taro in its
natural form. We've already gone over the arguments many, many times. And you guys are
pretty versed. This has been going on for several years already. And I just wanted you guys to
think about what we have gone through personally. Yeah. At our own expense we have traveled
extensively throughout these islands learning about GMOs, testifying at hearings here, on Oahu.
We have, with the help of members of our community, collected signatures, over
1,000 signatures in order to, to protect our taro. Yeah. . . .(sigh). . . We have done educational
outreach to students and to kupuna in our community. We've spoken to, to people of all ages, of
all races regarding what we're struggle, what we struggle for as taro farmers, as a taro farmer.
Yeah.
All these things take time away from our families, from our farm, and from our life. All these
sacrifices we make for our beliefs, for our culture, the host culture here in Hawaii. Yes, people
have said from the other side that they're Hawaiian, yeah, and that they, they want to save taro
and all that good stuff. Well, what about the voices of the individual taro farmers, yeah? The
majority of the taro farmers that we've come across throughout our travels, throughout these,
these islands, not just here on Maui, but on Kauai, on Oahu, on the Big Island of Hawaii, the
majority of the taro farmers and the producers of poi, yeah, do not want their taro to be
genetically modified. And this is just personal contact, personal communication, farmer to
farmer, kanaka to kanaka sometimes, yeah.
This struggle has not only affected us. It has also affected members of Onipa'a Na Hui Kalo as
well. We have put our heart and our soul into the aina and into the kalo and we're not. . .and we
are only asking that this government respect the wishes of the majority of taro farmers and poi
producers throughout the State. Keep our taro, our product pure. With this in mind, let me take,
let me take the time to remind you of the other struggle that takes my husband away from his
farm, that's water. The simple truth is is that water and not having enough of it and what. . .is
what detrimentally affects the taro. Restoration of our streams, smart development that focuses
on the residents here in Maui -MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MS. HOOKANO: --and not on the ultra rich who demand to see green grass in Kihei is key. Water
keeps the taro healthy. As long as the paradigm is on, is on the Band-Aid solution of GMO, taro
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and the environment that it requires will not be helped. I find it interesting that both of these
struggles pit us, two kanaka maoli people against large corporate interests here in Hawaii with
boundless resources to hire entire law firms and influence key officials.
This being said, this brings me to my last point. You remember the preemption bill, yeah? This
bill would take away the County's right to govern themselves--the bill that backs 100 percent, the
corporate interest in order for these multi-national corporations to have free reign throughout
Hawaii to pollute the soil and, and our bodies with their GMOs. The Island of Hawaii -MR. TAGUCHI: Four minutes.
MS. HOOKANO: --took a stand against of the--the Island of Hawaii, the County Council, took a stand
against these things. And, yes, I'm well aware of the repercussions that they faced as a result.
Chairs of Committees were demoted, yes, I remember this. I keep track of this.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Are you able to -MS. HOOKANO: The corruption-CHAIR JOHNSON: --conclude?
MS. HOOKANO: Yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
MS. HOOKANO: Yes, I'm concluding. The corruption of corporate interest and the depth of their
influence is happening right in front of our eyes. Your action today will determine for me, my
husband, and for many others, many others, whether or not you as the County Council of Maui
represent us, the community, or if you're willing to sell a piece of our, of our right, of this
community's, of Maui County's right to govern for ourselves, or if you're willing to sell a piece
of that right to, for the false promises of these corporations that are represented here today.
Mahalo.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Are there any questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you very much. And your husband will testify? This is Steven Hookano.
MR. HOOKANO: Yeah. Aloha.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Aloha.
MR. HOOKANO: Aloha. Aloha, Council Members. Thanks, thank you guys for giving me the
opportunity to come and speak today. As you know, I'm the first taro farmer, true, to testify
today. I've been farming taro for five years. I reside on the East side of Maui, a valley called
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Wailuanui. My father was a taro farmer. His name was Clarence Hookano. My grandparents,
Malia Hookano, they all reside in Wailuanui. Yeah. As my wife said, we've been going through
this struggle for such a long time and probably the last time I stood up here was probably about a
little over a year ago and I held those 400 names in my hand, that petition that I got in like seven
days to hold a moratorium on. . .so that we can bring consensus or at least talk about it. But as
you know we here today and this is the last-ditch effort on our part as far as trying to protect taro,
but it won't stop here as you know.
So, I would just like to look at other stuffs than genetically modifying the taro, you know. As
you guys know we get apple snails, which is the prime pests, as we know in the taro fields. They
eat everything, you know, GMO, non-GMO. It don't matter. It eats everything. So, I wanted to
know what, what the University of Hawaii is doing to protect us against the apple snails instead
of putting all that effort into creating GMOs, you know. The State of Hawaii has not helped us in
any way, allocate one dollar or anything for the taro farmers of Hawaii--nothing. Department of
Ag, nothing, nobody did nothing. So, we're here today just to say, you know, that Haloa, our
elder brother, that we need to stop this from happening and we need to look at other alternatives
other than GMO, and just preserve something that is part of us, part of me, and part of you.
So, I'd just like to thank you guys for giving me the opportunity today. You know me, you know,
I not one for talk on the mike, you know, 'cause I rather be in the fields getting dirty. That's
where I belong. I no belong over here. I no belong fighting for water. I no belong over here
telling you about how sacred Haloa is. I belong in the fields. Right now I should be in the fields,
not over here. It's been years and I don't want to be here, but I have to be here. Okay. You
know, I have to be here. It's not me, it's the generations yet to come depend on us to make sure
that our staple food is pure and secure for future generations. Mahalo.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Hookano. Any questions for the testifier?
Mr. Pontanilla has a question, Mr. Hookano.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for being here, Mr. Hookano.
Interestingly, you say that the State hasn't allocated any funding to research apple snails that
destroy your crop?
MR. HOOKANO: Well, the State hasn't allocated no money to the taro farmer, period.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So no -MR. HOOKANO: We have nothing.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --no research on apple snails?
MR. HOOKANO: Well, we have individuals in, like some members that are here in the stand, they can
kind of explain about the apple snails and they did their own research with the apple snails. But
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as far as money wise to keep that pest out of our taro patch, nothing has been done on their part.
You know, I could see them putting more effort into something like that instead of, you know, in
doing genetic modification of our taro. You know, there's more other worse things, and right
now I got it bad, you know I got apple snails, you know, I got hot water. I still got hot water.
This is the summer and I have hot water.
And of all these, all these things that, that Haloa got to deal with, you know, is that it's too bad to
see people coming up here with their mana'o testifying on the taro when they should be in the
taro patch and see the conditions that these, the taro have to, you know what I mean, go through,
instead of just coming up here with, you know, speculation on what they think is good for the
taro. You know, they should be here in the taro patches. I would invite any one of these people
to come, yeah, to my taro patch and see the conditions as far as what the taro got to go through,
and not come up here and speculate on what the taro needs or what the taro is going through.
`Cause if they're, they're not in the dirt, they're not getting their nails dirty, you know, and they
not putting in the work, then they shouldn't be up here talking.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Are there any further questions? Thank you very much
and thank you for coming away from your fields.
MR. HOOKANO: You're welcome.
CHAIR JOHNSON: The Chair appreciates that. Ke'eaumoku Kapu will be the next testifier and he'll
be followed by Uilani Kapu.
MR. KAPU: E aloha mai kakou, Council Members. My name is Ke'eaumoku Kapu from Lahaina,
Kauaula Valley. I am a taro farmer. You know, I came here many times before to testify on other
things like aina based upon development and degradation and all, all these kinds of things--okay,
my turn--and it saddens me that, you know, I got to come out of the kulaiwis once again because
I get this call saying that now we got to come to the County to talk about our kaukau, our mea'ai.
There's, there's many things that you can hear from the scientific perspective, you know, based
upon the longevity of our life on how the scientist going help us evolve from here to wherever
we going tomorrow. The bottom line is, you know, it all boils down to protocol. . . . (Spoken in
Hawaiian). . .Hawaii o Maui, 'a'ole Oahu. When Oahu come to this place, they have respect for
take their shoes off and respect the people of this place and their aina. They no come over here
trying to pimp out the idea saying that GMO going be beneficial for the world and we need to
accept that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Ke'eaumoku, just, just address us, you know.
MR. KAPU: Okay. Okay.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
MR. KAPU: I trying to keep my temperament down because it angers me to the fact that--you know, I
like the question you asked pertaining to labeling. I don't know what I buying inside the store
that going jeopardize my mo'opuna's life or my future generation's life. Yeah. So, my trust
basically boils down to whatever decisions you make here or whatever decisions that are made in
the legislation. We puppets. We literally are puppets. Okay. And it all boils down to whether or
not you malama Haloa or you don't. And it's not the taro fault. It is not the taro's fault.
I can share you with your mana'o about the physical/spiritual manifestation of Haloa when you
talked about different varieties, possibly 300. Oh, yeah, one variety may have three different
names like the pi'iali'i. That's one taro I need to grow because I'm a part of Na Papa Kanaka 0
Pu'ukohola where every August I got to go to the heiau, the temple of state called Pu'ukohola to
offer pi'iali'i to the alter for kane. . .to the alter, and it is not known as pi'iali'i, it's known as
mokohe, and the mokohe is the variety that is given to the gods. That is the physical and
spiritual manifestation of this specific plant that has multiple names No get tricked over here by
the sheep that wearing or the fox that wearing sheep's clothing.
MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. KAPU: Come home, come home because we stuck in the contemporary management of our life
and we kind of little bit lost because we're too busy looking at the palapala. We're not on the
aina. We're not looking at the stars. We're not looking at the sunsets. We're not looking at the
sunrises. Yeah. We're not looking at pertaining to what our fiduciary duties are to our kamali'i
tomorrow on better health conditions. All we're doing is looking at whether or not the "t" is
crossed and "i" is dotted. And the compromise is, oh, yeah, what this part of the stimulus
package, too? If the State or the County get hard time, the seed crop guys going bail out
everybody over here by giving them some money based upon the research they going do?
Please, I love this and I'm proud of this County Council today for taking a stand and making sure
that our lives and the lives of the people of the County of Maui will never be affected and
determined by scientists on the longevity of our life and our kanaka maoli -MR. TAGUCHI: Four minutes.
MR. KAPU: --and our culture. Mahalo.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Ke' eaumoku. Are there any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you very much and thank you for the additional chorus. Uilani Kapu and she
will be followed by David Johnston.
MS. KAPU: Aloha mai, Uilani Kapu. Mahalo, County Council, for having this out again, I guess. I
hope it stays here and you folks can vote on it and get it over. I like the bill the way it is. As my
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husband has spoken and my granddaughter, I mean, she's been here testifying behalf, in front of
you folks every time. So, we are kalo growers. We should be at home right now harvesting
some, but my kids are doing that. They chose to stay home and take care of their kuleana while
we take care of ours here in front of you 'cause it is hard for the next generation to stand in front
of you and share the hardship that they have to deal with. They don't understand that they work
hard in the lands to grow vegetables to provide for their family, to grow kalo that provides for
their family. To grow pigs, goats. We do all of that on our lands.
And to have an organization come before you with a lot of money to say this is more important,
let us grow it for you and you just buy it from us, it's not right. Ke akua put us on this earth to
take care of mother earth, father sky. And what is happening here today with this bill is the right
thing for all. My mo'opuna's love pounding poi. They know how to kale. They know how to
do everything from planting, they malama, to watching it grow, and to pounding. There's no
machine to our poi making. We make pa'i 'ai. And that's the generation that needs to be taught.
That kind of culture is being lost.
We are here determining our kalo. We are not here speaking on behalf of Micronesia, Samoa.
They need to make their decision on how their research should be done or not. But we are here
before you, telling you that our kalo shall not be worked on, shall not be examined. And if you
want to examine anyone else's kalo, take it to their place, not here. Because all of this GMO
stuff will affect ours if it gets out. Yeah, they're saying leaving in the lab and if it gets out, one
get out. . .that's it. Our traditional kalo will be affected.
MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MS. KAPU: So, I'm here in front of you saying, please, vote yes on this bill. This is important to all of
us. Mahalo.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Uilani. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. The next testifier is Mr. David Johnston and he will be followed by Dan Clegg.
MR. JOHNSTON: Aloha, my name is David Johnston. Greetings to Madam Chair and Councilpersons.
First, I'd like to say imagine that we, as a people, is not different from native Hawaiian people.
The science and the assumption that science places, western science, that it is superior to
indigenous people's views and, and their scientific process of looking at nature. We have to see
the process of how these decisions are being made by western scientists and compare and look at
what are the end results. What are the values behind the processes that we get to the decisions
that we make.
Agriculture has been evolving and you look at. . .on the Internet for all those Internet people out
there, you see this Web 2.0 concept, and what that has to do with is on the Internet it has to do
with open source. People are all part of the decision-making process, people add in just like in
Agriculture 2.0 where you have organic farming. People have open pollination where everyone
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can add their variety that they've cultivated through open pollination. These are the sharing
process that happened to traditional agriculture, not through genetic engineering.
Genetic engineering is like ag minus 1.0. It's taking a step backwards. It's putting the power in
a few, a few technologies that not everyone can have and only those individuals have, have that
power. This is also about two cultures. One culture that's, you know, sharing the power with
Mother Nature and having a balance between female energies and male energies. And then you
have the culture of power, which we have a patriarchal power right here. You look at genetic
engineering technology that uses gene guns. It's all about inserting. Very patriarchal. When we
get an unbalance of things, it really affects the decisions we're making. This is. . .if you look
where the resistance is, most of the people who are resisting this, you know, look at where the
resistance is coming from. Whenever there's power there's always going to be resistance, and
the resistance is the majority of the people. They want organics.
You look at even the. . .Laura Bush. If it wasn't for President, for her, President Bush, the past
President, would not be eating organics. . .you know, again an example of, of a female. Obama
eats organic. This is really about choices. This petrol-chemical companies that going back to the
wars, the oil, and all that, that's an old industry, it's dying. You know that, that that was involved
with fertilizers, chemical fertilizers source from oil.
MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. JOHNSTON: And so, to conclude, we're, we're moving into. . .a new process of organic farming.
I think we need to continue with technologies of composting and improving distribution of
foods. And, you know, our planning of ag zones and where we put agriculture, it's very
important because, you know, the choices that we made in the past where you, you move water
from one area to another or like you, you plan wrong or you, you have development on ag zoned
land and then you're, you're moving the farm away, away to drier land and, and more salty land
and, and porous nutrient land. And then the GMO scientist have to come in and solve the
problem that, you know, that, you know, it shouldn't be growing in that soil. It should be in good
soil. So, go back to the original point of planning this and keeping the ag -MR. TAGUCHI: Four minutes.
MR. JOHNSTON: --in good soil. So that's what I'd like to say. Thanks.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, David. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. Mr. Dan Clegg and he will be followed by Mr. Yantes. . . . (change tape, start side 2A).. .
MR. CLEGG: All right. You're going to be okay? All right. Thank you for having me. Appreciate it.
Well, for my little disclosure is that, you know, I do work for Monsanto and I'm Monsanto's
Land and Resource Manager for the State of Hawaii. So, I spend a lot of time thinking about
land and water and those issues. So, I, I do oppose this, but I think I want to explain why. And
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primarily, you know, let's take the, it sounds silly, but take the, the argument around taro and, and
what should or shouldn't be modified kind of off the table. What bothered me about the bill
probably more independently than individually was the fact that it smacks of anti-science and
technology. It, it, it's above and beyond the cultural piece that actually should be in this.
And so, what I'd like to make sure of as we move forward is that we actually do the things that
support the agricultural industry in the State and Maui County, and support things that allow all
entities to pursue new technologies, new science, new techniques, all the types of things that we
need to do a better job of growing the crop, whatever the crop may be. So whether it's a apple
snail or whether it's dealing with drought tolerance issues in, in dry lands where we need to grow
crops, we need the ability to actually develop techniques to, to do a better job of farming.
So, I'm a third generation farmer. I grew up on a grain farm in Illinois. And so, my grandfather
farmed with horses. And so, my dad farmed with. . .he grew up as a child farming with horses
and the tractors. Of course, I grew up with the tractors and all the tractors I grew up with didn't
have cabs and air conditioners and auto steering and all that kind of stuff that they have today.
But the point is is that time marches on and what you don't want to do is restrict creativity to the
point that we can't do anything. So, I opposed it primarily because I just don't want to see a
restriction around the ability to, to do a better job of producing agricultural products in the
County and, and in the country and in the world, ultimately, because some of the things my
company does affects all that. So that was my kind of spin on that whole deal. So, I'll keep it
short because I know we got a lot of people.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Question for the testifier? Member Kaho'ohalahala.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'm sorry, I didn't get your name
MR. CLEGG: Dan Clegg.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Dan Clegg. Okay. Dan, you know, in listening to your. . .your
perception, I guess, of the issue before us, somehow in your statement you said that this smacks
of anti-science and technology. Somehow I think in that statement you lead me to come to I
think your perception of the fact that the technologies and sciences that have evolved here in
Hawaii with taro cultivation did not exist. So, you know, when you placed the, the term science
and technology only in these, these times, I would challenge you as to whether or not you
understand the science and technology of kalo cultivation that has happened over millennia.
MR. CLEGG: Oh, no, I think that was my point is, is what I, what I really don't want to see is any
restriction of creativity.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: I know. And, and then I think when we say that we want to
protect kalo, your perception is that by, by allowing the protection of kalo that we are in fact
restricting creativity. You know that the base of knowledge and, and science in a Hawaiian
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context is already here. You have not learned what that technology is or what that Hawaiian
science is and, therefore, you conclude by your statement that it smacks of anti-science and
technology, that by preserving Hawaiian kalo that we are in fact denying creativity.
MR. CLEGG: I think it was the, the non-native kalo part of it, that it starts to reach out in restriction
because then the next, the concern I have is then what's the next step. So it's not just kalo, now
we start to move into other plant materials. That. . .you see, you see what I'm saying? That's
kind of where I'm concerned is (inaudible due to interruption)-VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. So your concern here is to prevent this from happening
because it ultimately is going to prevent your ability to do testing on a whole variety of other
food crops.
MR. CLEGG: I'm sorry, say that one more time.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Just clarify what you just said. You said your concern is that it
will restrict you from moving beyond just kalo.
MR. CLEGG: I believe this could be a stepping-stone, yes.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So, is this then the issue that's really before us? It's not
just the fact that we're dealing with kalo, is that you would want to prevent this from happening
because this is a step that may prevent you from continuing on to do further research on other
plants or other animals or. . .? I mean let's, let's get really -MR. CLEGG: Yeah. I mean you see me, as though I own -VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --clear about why you're here.
MR. CLEGG: --as I own a company. It's more for the-VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: So, you have a direct-MR. CLEGG: Well, it's more for the ag industry.
CHAIR JOHNSON: You know, let's, let's not get into a debate.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: No. So, I'm just trying to clarify. And the point I want to make
is that I think by looking at kalo and your perception that kalo is a cultural symbol, a cultural
crop, that there is no inherent science or technology that had evolved by the Hawaiian people -MR. CLEGG: All right.
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VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --in the development of their own taro.
MR. CLEGG: That's not what I believe, though.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Well, I think by your statement--that's why I needed some
clarification--it says that the reason you really oppose it because you think that this bill smacks
of anti-science and technology. And I just want to make the point that I think that kalo and its
cultivation and its practices have evolved by Hawaiian science and Hawaiian technology of
which you have no knowledge of.
MR. CLEGG: I know. And that's why I'm very, very careful about what I say because I'm trying to be
respectful -VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.
MR. CLEGG: --around the issue while at the same time try to figure out, you know, where's the ag
industry going in the long term for the next generation. And, and -VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.
MR. CLEGG: --there's a lot of things that we're doing that may or may not be controversial to some
people or an important. . .and part of that future. And so, I---you see what I'm saying? It's, it's a
very touchy issue and I'm trying to be careful -VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: You know-MR. CLEGG: --while at the same time preserving creativity.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And I'm, and I'm trying to -CHAIR JOHNSON: Member-VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --at least clarify-CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Kaho' ohalahala, has he answered your question?
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: No, I think he hasn't gotten my, my, my point here, that while
you're trying to protect your ability to do research, I think what I'm trying to show you is that
there is a parallel here that the Hawaiian development of kalo and the varieties over millennia
have been a science and a technology that perhaps needs to be looked at more carefully before
you attempt to modify it in these current times, in these current technologies that you're familiar
with. So, you see what I'm saying? Perhaps the lesson here is that, like you said, maybe you
should go back and take a closer look at what is really being done here in the cultivation of
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native Hawaiian taro because in that perhaps you will learn the Hawaiian science and a
technology that will be necessary in us moving forward. So, it's not stopping creativity. It's
saying take a look once more at existing Hawaiian science and Hawaiian technology and
Hawaiian creativity so that we do not disregard what has already been established and
developed.
MR. CLEGG: Yeah. I think, I think we're connecting. I-VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: So-MR. CLEGG: --I just want to make sure you understand, it's the non-native portion of it that I disagree
with.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Well, I would (inaudible due to interruption)-CHAIR JOHNSON: I'm going to stop this, very respectfully. I'm just. . .because you have a
philosophical difference and let's just call it that, what it is and, you know, I understand that.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Well, Madam Chair, just one thing. To say that kalo is
non-native to me is a big stretch, you know. And to say that because the kalo comes from
another part of the world, that it's no relationship to kalo that has been and it has evolved here in
Hawaii is a stretch. So that we're trying to now segment Hawaiian and native kalo from that of
other Polynesian taro. So, I think, remember now, Polynesia is, is all of us here.
MR. CLEGG: I'm just referring in the language of how it was written.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: So that's, that's my only point.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. CLEGG: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Baisa, questions. Let's--sir, you have one more question.
MR. CLEGG (from the audience): I thought I was out.
CHAIR JOHNSON: No, you have a question from Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . .(chuckles). . .
MR. CLEGG: I'm sorry.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: And let's confine this to questions, not commentary. Thank you.
MR. CLEGG: Sorry about that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I'm waiting patiently for my turn.
Mr. Clegg, thank you very much for being here. Just I'd like to clarify a little bit more about
who you are. You mentioned that you work for Monsanto.
MR. CLEGG: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Can you tell us what you do for them?
MR. CLEGG: So, I'm like. . .(chuckle). . it seems like it changes quite often. So, I'm the Land and
Resources Manager for the company, and essentially what I do is spend a lot of time trying to
figure out how to more effectively utilize our resources, whether it be land that we're farming on,
making sure that we're using our water resources efficiently, making sure that we're conserving
our, you know, using electricity, you know, minimizing our use of electricity. It's just sort of
taking a look at the business as a whole and making sure that we're using all of our assets as best
as possible.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What I'm trying to get a handle on here is we've been talking about
corporate interests and corporate giants and all of this stuff. Can you tell us briefly or describe
briefly the size of Monsanto in Maui County and, oh, well, how many people you employ and
how many millions of dollars you create?
MR. CLEGG: Well, I can tell you I. . .I don't know how many millions of dollars we create in Maui
County. . . . (chuckle). . . Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm just trying to get an idea.
MR. CLEGG: I don't have the answer for that. But in the County, between, you know, Molokai and
Maui we have about 550 employees.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And are those mostly on Molokai?
MR. CLEGG: Mostly actually on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: On Maui.
MR. CLEGG: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And you are a, I would assume, a multimillion-dollar operation here in
the County?
MR. CLEGG: Sure. Certainly by cost. I mean the amount of dollars that it costs us to operate in
Hawaii is very, very high in relationship to other world areas that we operate.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And the crops that you primarily are, are involved in are?
MR. CLEGG: Corn.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Corn.
MR. CLEGG: We do have some soybeans.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. That's very helpful to me.
MR. CLEGG: Sure.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Member Medeiros has a question. Sir, there's another question and
please let's try to keep this brief. This gentleman wants to obviously move on.
MR. CLEGG: Sorry about that, folks. . . .(chuckle). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: We have, we now have close to 30 testifiers, so we are burning daylight, Members.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Mr. Clegg, you work for a company that
does genetically engineering on crops, as Member Baisa had asked you about. My concern is, of
course, we're talking about taro or kalo. Right now, our taro farmers because they're struggling
because of water and because of, you know, certain diseases caused by the lack of water and stuff
like the apple snail, their crops are grown first to feed their families, secondly, to market it as far,
as much as they can so that they can gain some revenues to support their operations. If GE taro
is allowed in Maui County, don't you agree it restricts their marketing potential to states and
countries that restrict GMO products from being imported?
MR. CLEGG: Well, I know, I know that you want me to agree to that, but I'm not a marketing person.
Well, I, I don't know what the marketing of that is or what (inaudible due to interruption)-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, let me ask you a simple question. So, countries that ban
GMO products from being imported would restrict our farmers from utilizing that market? Does
that make sense?
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MR. CLEGG: I think I understand your, your. . .where you're leading up to. Sure. So somebody
doesn't allow the product in their particular region, they, they can't sell it to that region.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
MR. CLEGG: That, that applies to a lot of different products. Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for that response. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Thank you very much. Seeing no further questions, you're finally
released. . . . (chuckle).. .
MR. CLEGG: Thank you very much.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Trent Yartes [sic] is the next testifier followed by Fred Perlak.
MR. YANTES: Good afternoon. Thanks for having me. My name is Trent Yantes. It's a tough name, I
understand. . . . (chuckle). . . I'm going to be very brief. And I'm going to preface this by saying
that I do work for Monsanto and I am not an expert on taro. I do appreciate the Hawaiian
cultural aspect of taro and I guess I'm here to voice my concern over, as Dan did, the precedence
that this bill represents. We've heard a lot of testimony today around there, there is no active
genetically modified projects around taro. So to introduce a bill that would actually restrict
something that actively is not happening, I think paints, paints this Maui County into a corner
that, that sets up a bad precedence for other expansion in agriculture.
I, too, I've grown up in agriculture in the mid-west. And I have a degree in agriculture and I
worked in agriculture my whole career and absolutely love it. I love the industry here as it is
today and I hope to see it flourish. And I think putting restrictions on the industry is something
that the Council should not take lightly and that I would recommend that we avoid. That's all.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Member Kaho' ohalahala.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. I couldn't help but take a shot at this one.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (chuckle).. .
VICE-CHAIR KAHO`OHALAHALA: You are aware. . .I'm paralleling this question because of your,
your statement about you're not looking here only at the, the taro issue. You're not an expert on,
on taro.
MR. YANTES: That's correct.
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VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: But you are concerned about the ability for you to expand in
your research or your growth.
MR. YANTES: I didn't say that. I said I was concerned about the agricultural industry of Maui County.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: The agricultural industry.. .
MR. YANTES: That was an assumption that you made, I think
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Let me ask you this. Therefore, you would oppose this
bill?
MR. YANTES: I do oppose the bill. Yes.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Are you aware of the exemption bill that was, at the Legislature,
this last session?
MR. YANTES: No, I'm not.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Oh, I'm surprised. Okay. I guess then I won't ask the question
because if you don't know that there was a bill that would, that would have preempted the
Council from making any decisions whether it was taro or any other crop that was genetically
modified, my question would have been would you support that bill?
MR. YANTES: Would I support a bill that.. .
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: It would, would preempt the Council from making any
decisions regarding genetically modified crops.
MR. YANTES: I, I would, I think I would need to see the verbiage of the bill.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
MR. YANTES: I mean you're asking me to speculate on something (inaudible)-VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: No, not, not speculation. I'm just trying to make sure that I
understand that you oppose this so, therefore, would you have supported the bill that would have
preempted this body's ability to make decisions concerning GMO crops.
MR. YANTES: I would say yes, most likely.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. You said that you work for Monsanto?
MR. YANTES: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. The reason why I'm leaning towards this area,
Madam Chairman, is because of stories that I was able to get in regards to areas that Monsanto
has been to, just like you want to deal with taro here. And I'm going to take you to North
Dakota. When North Dakota's agriculture future was put in jeopardy by Japan's trade
delegation, which told its State lawmakers last Spring that the country would no longer buy
North Dakota wheat if genetically modified wheat is commercially grown there. Japan buys
about 20 percent of North Dakota's export market. Karl Limvere is organizing initiative efforts
in North Dakota, the United States leading producer of hard spring wheat and durum wheat, that
would allow the state to regulate biotechnology. Limvere's work is not just swaying local voters,
however. In May, Monsanto, a chief agricultural producer, drops its efforts to develop and sell
genetically modified wheat, citing a lack of acreage and consumer opposition.
You're here today obviously concerned that perhaps if this legislature session, legislation pass,
other areas of concern may be coming. Is that something that Monsanto fears?
MR. YANTES: I can't answer for Monsanto Corporation.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I guess the reason why I ask this is because you said you know very
little of taro and yet you're here testifying.
MR. YANTES: Right, that is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So, my, my, my question, if I may speculate a little, is only because
Monsanto had told you this, you're an employee, and so your marching orders was to come and
give testimony against this bill.
MR. YANTES: No, that's, that's not accurate.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: It's not true?
MR. YANTES: That's not true.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Member Medeiros. You have one additional question,
Mr. Yantes. Mr. Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. And I'm sorry, I, I didn't hear the name
MR. YANTES: Trent Yantes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Trent?
MR. YANTES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. I just have a question that follows up on
Member Kaho' ohalahala and Member Nishiki's questions. Where do you work for Monsanto?
MR. YANTES: Here on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Here on Maui. And so because you're very concerned about this
bill and because you're here in Maui County, but you voice a concern that is beyond pretty much
the GMO taro that this bill describes. So why wouldn't you have been at the State Legislature
about the same subject?
MR. YANTES: I can't really answer that. I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Thank you, Members. Thank you for your testimony.
Mr. Fred Perlak and he'll be followed by Dawn Bicoy.
MR. PERLAK: Thank you, Madam Chairman. My name is Fred Perlak. I represent Monsanto
Company. I am the, I am responsible for Monsanto's business operations and research
operations in all of Hawaii. My background is as a molecular biologist. I spent a great, greater
part of my career in the laboratory working on genetic engineering crops. I am responsible for
genetic engineering of some of the traits in cotton, some in potatoes, some that are found in corn.
I represent Monsanto Company and our combined farming operations here on Maui and Molokai
total almost 600 full-time employees. I am deeply concerned with the proposed ban on genetic
engineering of taro and, therefore, oppose EAR-12.
To my knowledge, the University of Hawaii has been the exclusive center for genetic
engineering research on taro in Hawaii. They have been in dialogue with the leaders in the
Hawaiian cultural community and they have been responsive to their concerns. I heard Professor
Keyser say earlier today, the University has agreed to a moratorium on taro research and will not
proceed with any such research without consulting the Hawaii community.
We respect and value cultural heritage of the Hawaiian people. I believe this proposal is an
attempt to eventually restrict and control agriculture in Maui County in ways that conform to
lifestyle choices and philosophical beliefs that are outside of Hawaiian culture. To support this
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proposal would simply be a very unfortunate precedent that has no apparent need or scientific
basis. Endorsing this ban invites multiple narrow special interest crusades, which will restrict the
individual rights of all without recourse to the common good. Please do not support this
proposal. Thank you for the opportunity to address this group.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Members, any questions? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. It seems like, you know, of all the
members of your company that testified, you seem to carry the title that would have the most
knowledge to answer some of our questions.
MR. PERLAK: . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I asked one of your employees earlier and he was not aware of it,
but do you, are you aware of how many states and how many countries ban GMO products from
import?
MR. PERLAK: No, I don't know the specific number. I know there's some moratorium on growing
crops in certain places, such as Europe, but they do allow the consumption and they do allow the
import of those crops in those, in those areas.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Does Japan-MR. PERLAK: When we commercialize-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, yeah-MR. PERLAK: Let me, let me fmish-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I'm going to interrupt just for a second. We, we have a tendency to go off point
and what's happened in the past is it's to seek the questions that the Members are confined to
asking you have to do with your testimony.
MR. PERLAK: Right.
CHAIR JOHNSON: They have to do with things to clarify what you said. So, in that context, if you
can draw us back in to his testimony, not the testimony of other members. I would really,
sincerely appreciate that. Thank you.
MR. PERLAK: Thank you for that clarification.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. You expressed that your company has about 600 employees
in Maui County.
MR. PERLAK: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. PERLAK: Full-time employees.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Full-time employees. And you don't grow kalo, do you?
MR. PERLAK: No, we do not.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So, you're not familiar with that plant?
MR. PERLAK: I am familiar. I have a couple of upland kalo plants in my backyard on Oahu.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, you live on Oahu?
MR. PERLAK: I do.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. But you're in charge for Maui?
MR. PERLAK: I'm in charge of all our operations, which include our operations on Oahu, Molokai,
and on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. Okay. So, your concern as far as your testimony is that--and
I think you were getting off track because you said this would lead to other restrictions. But as
you heard in earlier testimony, this is strictly on kalo and nothing else. So, I'm wondering why
you speculated that it would evolve into something bigger and more?
MR. PERLAK: My, my, my concern on this is that I don't see an apparent need for it. I don't see any
genetic engineering research taking place on kalo. I see the University being responsible and
responsive to the Hawaiian community. And I don't see anyone else being involved in that
research. To start banning something with the absence of a need starts to be problematic for me.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh. That's interesting that you mentioned about not banning
things unless there's a need. In law, you know, a lot of times we make laws to prevent things
from happening and don't wait for it to happen. Would you agree that's a good way of doing
laws?
MR. PERLAK: In this particular case I have concerns because you're banning something before you
actually know what it will look like. And there are plenty of safeguards already in place both on
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the State and Federal level that would regulate any genetic engineering testing of taro or any of,
any other product, whether it be potatoes, taro, you name another crop. There are safeguards in
line. And if one of 'em were to come down, there are no proposals to do taro research on
genetically engineered plants. There is no ongoing work from what I understood -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
MR. PERLAK: --from what Professor Keyser said. As a consequence to, to preemptively stop that
without that knowledge, without having the specifics to be able to discuss it, I find to be
problematic for me.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And just, fmally, since you did bring up the point of
safeguards, are GE products required to label?
MR. PERLAK: No, they are not. But there is nothing to keep products that, that don't have GE in them
from saying they are GE free. So, organic by definition is going to be GE free. There is nothing
to keep any producer from saying this product is absent any genetically engineered
characteristics or criteria. That's a decision that can be made at any point. The reason crops that
are genetically engineered are not labeled is because there is no discernable difference between
something that is genetically engineered and something that is not. That's the way the law was
written.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. So, there's no Federal law that mandates labeling?
MR. PERLAK: There is a Federal law that mandates labeling for nutritional characteristics, but there
are not differences that can be discerned between genetically engineered and non-genetically
engineered, whether they're nutritional or otherwise.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for your responses. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Any further questions? I'm going to give an opportunity for the
Members first, Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No problem.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Is that all right?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Do you have a question, Member Kaho'ohalahala?
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: . . .Yeah. You mentioned how much you employ here in --
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MR. PERLAK: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --in the State.
MR. PERLAK: Yes. Well, the 600. . .600 full-time employees on Maui and Molokai. We probably
have another 300 to 350 on Oahu.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And how much area or acreages are involved in your,
your operations?
MR. PERLAK: In which area?
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Well, let's just take Maui County.
MR. PERLAK: On Maui County probably, oh, somewhere around 4,000 acres I would imagine. That's
a wild guess. That's with land that we rent. . .maybe, maybe less than that.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO' OHALAHALA: Okay. And then you're producing mainly corn, is that what
you're growing, corn?
MR. PERLAK: What we do is corn research. They're corn nurseries. So, any one particular time we
probably only have anywhere from 20 to 40 percent of the crop. . .the land being used. Because
it's a nursery, we keep isolation between different kinds of corn. In other words, the corn that's
for Iowa versus Texas versus California all has to be isolated and it's a nursery per se. It's
research.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Is any of your produce consumed?
MR. PERLAK: Any of the corn consumed here? No.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So, you grow all of this mainly for, for what then?
MR. PERLAK: We, we do research on this work. What we do is we try to generate better and better
corn plants to rid, eventually, to be used for food around the world.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. But none of the corn that you grow here is food for
consumption?
MR. PERLAK: No, it is not.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Member Molina and then we can get to Member Nishiki. Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair, and I'll make sure I keep my question
confined to what's on the agenda.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I can totally understand that. Good morning--good morning--good
afternoon, sir. Earlier, one of your employees, I believe it was Mr. Clegg and maybe I should
have asked him as well, stated or at least implied that this bill could possibly have some
ramifications on the agriculture industry, whether it be here in Maui County or throughout the
State, if this bill is allowed to go as is. Can you comment on that? I mean is the. . . (change tape,
start 2B). . . on the agricultural industry as a whole being that this bill deals with kalo only
specifically at this point?
MR. PERLAK: I think, I think there would be others within the agricultural industry, like myself, would
see this as a precedent, and an unfortunate precedent because there doesn't appear to be an
apparent need for it. In other words, there are no pending submissions or discussions or request
to do genetically engineering of taro or its testing anywhere in Maui County. And to
preemptively block that, that sort of . .process seems to be. . .it's problematic. And it would be,
it would be a concern for anyone in the agricultural industry.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I'm just trying to understand the connection. I know your company
predominantly does corn. And so, being that the bill deals with kalo, so if this goes as is, then,
then you think this would have, I guess, set a precedent for possibly impacting corn as well and
your operations?
MR. PERLAK: I think there would be an attempt to try to expand this in future legislation to include all
GMO crops, whether they be corn, cotton, soy, whatever else. It's a precedent that you have, I
ask myself why would you do this precedent if there's no outstanding need.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Member Molina. And if we would allow Mr. Nishiki to ask his
question. Thank you. Thank you for waiting, Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:
Thank you.
Sir, you talked about corn and when
Councilman Kaho' ohalahala mentioned about corn that was used for people to consume you,
said that you don't grow any of that corn anymore?
MR. PERLAK: No. What I said was we don't, we don't, the corn we grow here we do not consume
here.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
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MR. PERLAK: There's several different types of corn. There's sweet corn, which is what you buy in
the supermarket, and then there's another kind of corn that is used primarily as animal feed or for
industrial uses. That's the kind of corn that we focus on.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right. And, and I think that all of us are concerned about wherever
this is grown, I think the concern of health if the human being consumes it. So, I want to say that
in Greece it extended a ban on genetically modified corn just Thursday, May 29, 2009. Greece
has extended a ban on a strain of genetically modified corn produced by a US agricultural
biotechnology company, Monsanto--you people--for another two years. The ban on importing
and cultivating Monsanto, I think MON 810, has also been expanded to include 100 types of the
seed, up from 70 last year, the country's Agriculture Ministry said in a statement Wednesday.
MON 810, also known Yieldgard Corn Borer, is a strain of corn extremely resistant to European
and southwestern corn borers. These caterpillars eat and damage corn plants before coming adult
moths. This strain, which was authorized for use by the European Union, was banned in Greece
in 2005. Greece claims the strain poses a potential threat to human health. The government also
believes pollen from MON 810 maize could threaten its beekeeping industry. Greece produces
about 16 percent of Europe's honey.
Now, you mentioned about in Europe where there has been a great amount of concern, probably
health, and, and so we see this occurring. You say the technology is safe. My question is why is
it that these types of actions are being taken by nations in Europe still on planet Earth, still on
planet Earth, and what is your answer to this if these concerns now have created Greece to ban
your corn, your genetically modified corn?
MR. PERLAK: Councilman, I can't tell you. I personally have worked on that particular variety. I
actually helped design that particular gene. I spent most of my career working on Bt genes of
different sorts. I do know that that particular protein that's produced by that gene has no activity
on bees. It's been shown over and over again not to have that activity. There are a whole host of
political and, and trade kinds of issues in terms of wanting to ban or restrict the use of those
crops in those countries, for growing those particular crops. But there is no block or there is no
stoppage of importing the consumption of those byproducts, whether they be corn oil or corn
starch. Those are approved in Greece and in the rest of Europe and they do so without any
problem.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I, I think that you ran away from the statement and the question that I
gave you-MR. PERLAK: No, I didn't, Councilman
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --the fact that Greece has banned this Monsanto 810. Is that a fact?
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MR. PERLAK: I don't know. You tell me that it is from that report. And there are a number of
countries within the European Union that have decided to ban those crops. But I do know those
farmers that do use those crops in Europe, places like Spain and others, have had no problems
and we've not had problems in the US after, after 12 years of use in terms of any kind of
detrimental effect to the environment from using those.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Let me ask you a question. It seems--and I won't read the other story,
Madam Chairman--because it seems as I pick up and have researched this many times-CHAIR JOHNSON: We need to keep to taro.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --yeah--you seem to be a suit-happy corporation if something that is
against you happens.
MR. PERLAK: Do you want me to-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Can we be looking at a suit?
CHAIR JOHNSON: You know, because this was not something that was in his testimony, I'm just, you
know, he can think about it, he can respond to it in writing. But right now I've been reminded by
Staff that the bill is about kalo, it is about taro, and the testifiers have been going beyond that, not
all of them, but I am asking everyone respectfully to -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --focus on, on that one issue. Yes, Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And that's fine but, you know, you know, why I was a little bit upset
about because one testifier came and said, oh, we got to keep, this don't talk about GMO of other
foods and everything else. I heard this lady talk about it. And it was an attempt to narrow the
concern about taro, but the ordinance is about GMO. So, I'm quite unhappy if you were going to
limit this testifying to just kalo.
CHAIR JOHNSON: No. And, and I understand that.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And, and I vehemently object.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I understand that, Member Nishiki. And I understand the issue. It's very
passionate on both sides of the issue about the overall issue of GMOs. We've had that
previously, but right now what the Chair is trying to do is to get through the one thing that is
before us, which is Member Medeiros' bill, which deals specifically with legislation having to do
with a ban on kalo, a genetic modification of kalo. I totally respect what you're saying,
Member Nishiki, with regard to the related issues because the testifiers have repeatedly been
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going into these other areas. But they are drawing us off sides, and it's this Chair's opinion that
what we have to do if we're going to get through this bill and hear it and look at the justification
and hear from Member Medeiros, I, I really want to get to the meat of the discussion and it's not
to disrespect you or your right to ask questions.
But the Chair has to control the meeting because we are not even halfway through the testifiers.
And if Members would like to get out of here, and I know we have a break coming up, I'm going
to try to go through 50 percent of the testifiers. And not to disrespect you, sir, but, you know, are
there any other questions of this particular testifier. . .relating specifically to his testimony?
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Well, Madam Chair, I think, you know, if you look at the
testimony that was provided to us, this gentleman takes a leap, a large leap, away from taro. And
in his own words, he has stated that he believes that this bill is to help create narrow special
interest crusades. That's your words, that's not mine
MR. PERLAK: I said it would be a precedent that would encourage narrow.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: But you see what I'm saying is that -CHAIR JOHNSON: I understand.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --when we're talking about taro and then they give testimony in
that light, you are telling us to restrict ourselves -CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I-VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --and confine it to questions only relating to taro, but they're
leaping far beyond taro by making these kinds of assumptions in our attempt to (inaudible)-CHAIR JOHNSON: And, and I do understand that, Member Kaho'ohalahala, and that's why I said the
testifiers are leading us astray and I'm asking respectfully that, you know, if you want to seek
clarification for some, the statement that he made, that's totally permissible. So even though he,
you know, went with some statements that I will agree, you know, were not dealing directly with
the subject matter, the Chair would allow that. So, if your question is related to his testimony
and a clarification about that testimony, I will allow that.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. My question has to do with his comments about
preemption.
CHAIR JOHNSON: That's fine.
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VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. You have stated that you think that this bill would
preempt further work to be done without even first having explored the potential for your genetic
research for, for development. Okay. That's how I'm hearing you use the term preemption.
MR. PERLAK: My-VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: But my, my question is this, at the Legislature there was a
House Bill 20. . .1226. Are you familiar with that House Bill?
MR. PERLAK: Yes, I am.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And it was referred to as the preemption bill.
MR. PERLAK: I've heard of it. Yes.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Let me just ask you simply, were you there to testify
with that bill?
MR. PERLAK: I believe I did testify for that bill.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Did you support or not support that bill?
MR. PERLAK: I believe I supported that bill.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. In the bill that you supported, the preemption was to
take away the powers of the State of Hawaii and the County Councils from making any policy
decisions concerning genetically modified or GE crops, genetically engineered crops. And there
was a little clause in that exemption bill that exempted the Island of Hawaii. Do you recall that?
MR. PERLAK: I know there was a clause that did exempt the Island of Hawaii.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And why was that exemption there?
MR. PERLAK: I don't know. I didn't write the bill.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: But you testified on it.
MR. PERLAK: But the clarification is it does not take away the power of the State of Hawaii.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: We thoroughly went through that bill and we had a resolution
here that was passed by this Council specifically to demonstrate our non-support of that bill
because it took away the powers of this Council to make any decisions or policies concerning
genetically engineered crops. And the only other clause that was in there that was allowed to
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happen was the Island of Hawaii because they had already passed an ordinance that dealt with
two crops, taro and coffee, of which now they have acted before this exemption bill so, therefore,
they could not be included in the bill. Are you aware of that?
MR. PERLAK: I realize that that was the case, but I don't, I didn't write that part of the bill.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. The point still remains that you supported a bill that
would have taken away the Council's ability to make decisions or policies concerning genetically
engineered or modified crops. And you, you stand by that, that, that position?
MR. PERLAK: I don't support the Council's ability to be able to wholesale ban specific areas of
approved materials that -VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: I'm just talking-MR. PERLAK: --has been reviewed.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --I want to confine it to the bill itself since you said that you
testified in support of the bill.
MR. PERLAK: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So, then you are then supporting the preemption of the
Council's ability to have policy decision making on genetically engineered?
MR. PERLAK: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any further questions? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. I just have one question. And because
you, you talked a lot about corn because that's the main crop that you've worked with, but I want
to connect that to kalo. When you work, do your genetic engineering on corn, do you produce a
seed that's then sold for farmers to plant?
MR. PERLAK: Eventually. Yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And when you produce these GE seeds, are they registered
and do you have rights to them?
MR. PERLAK: That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So that would be the same for the kalo plant if, if you
worked on that?
MR. PERLAK: We don't work on kalo.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. No, the word was "if'. That, that would be the process you
normally do in any crop that you work with?
MR. PERLAK: No, that's not necessarily true.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Now, if you do. . .as you said, you have registered rights on
the corn seeds.
MR. PERLAK: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So, when a farmer plants the corn seeds from your company and it
migrates somehow by wind, whatever, to a farmer next to your property and his crops get
contaminated with your, your registered corn, do you have rights to that neighbor's corn?
MR. PERLAK: Well, the corn seed is not going to move. If you're talking about pollen -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes.
MR. PERLAK: --cross -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes.
MR. PERLAK: --pollinating others?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes.
MR. PERLAK: No, we do not have rights to that material.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for your response. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Are there any further questions? Seeing none, the Chair has a question about
a statement that you made with regard to objecting to special interests groups being granted, I
guess, some additional rights through the movement of this bill being put forward and enacted.
Are you, as a representative of Monsanto, saying that you have no special interest in this
particular matter?
MR. PERLAK: No, we do have special interest. And I see it as a precedent that would be problematic.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: So.. .
MR. PERLAK: To me personally.
CHAIR JOHNSON: So, your special interest, therefore, should take precedence over anyone else's
special interest?
MR. PERLAK: No, that's not true. There is no special interest that we get from, from. . .we have no
interest in taro per se, and it's not an area of research for us. It's not an area of
commercialization. It's something that we are not going to be involved in. And so, there is no
special interest that we have. But to ban further GMO plants or genetic engineering research, we
see as problematic because it not only hurts our ability of our business to move forward, but it
restricts what farmers will be able to use in their crops in the future. And it's not just. . .it's, it's
farmers all over the world to, to then restrict them is problematic.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. But I, I just want to be clear about one thing. You, you made a statement
that you did not want special interest to basically prevail on this particular bill and yet you have
just reiterated to me that you have a special interest not perhaps in this crop, but you believe that
the enactment of this bill will lead to a possible problem in your area with regard to your specific
special interest.
MR. PERLAK: Well, it could restrict not just ours but anybody's ability to develop new varieties. . .to,
to utilize this technology, not just our company but anyone.
CHAIR JOHNSON: In the spirit of democracy, do you not support equal treatment for all?
MR. PERLAK: I do, but that doesn't. . .when you say you're going to ban something categorically, that
is not, that is not democracy or treatment of all based on the common good.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Well, neither is advocating your special interest have a greater degree or -MR. PERLAK: That's not what I advocated.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --to have a greater weight.
MR. PERLAK: That's not what I advocated.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Well, that, that is what the Chair heard.
MR. PERLAK: I'm sorry, Chairperson, I, I wanted to make sure that that's not the case. We do not
advocate, we have no special interest here except that this is a poor precedent in terms of banning
something when there's no apparent need in my opinion.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: The Chair is trying very hard to give fair credence to every argument that's made
and, therefore, we will make every effort to see that everyone is represented equally with regard
to their opinions.
MR. PERLAK: Right. And-CHAIR JOHNSON: So, I just wanted to make that point. Thank you.
MR. PERLAK: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: No further questions. Members, the next testifier--and I'm going to try to get
through half of these--I'm going to take two more testifiers. . .and Dawn Bicoy followed by
Dr. Lorrin Pang.
MS. BICOY: Aloha, Council Members, and aloha, Madam Chair. Thank you very much for
testifying. . .for allowing me to testify. I'm quite nervous. This has been very intense. My name
is Dawn Bicoy. I'm born and raised in Hawaii and I understand local culture. I am a product of
local culture. I also choose to work for and work in the corporate agricultural industry on the
Island of Molokai and I work for Monsanto. I can say I grew up with poi. As an infant I had
severe allergic reactions to many things, including foods. So severe, my mom needed to boil my
clothes to remove any detergent residue that might touch my skin. I have no inoculations, no
polio vaccines or the like. As an infant in the '60s, my allergies were found so extensive they
offered my mom no other alternative. I was raised strictly on poi for the first two years of my
life.
I'm not Hawaiian, but poi has personal significance to me and it was my personal lifeline. I feel
I have a responsibility to speak up for the perpetuity of taro and I have serious concerns. I've
seen more discussion on what not to do with taro than what should be done with taro.
Regardless of how many people are at odds about this, there are very few actively trying to
preserve it. I know of only three people in the State that are trying to strategically preserve the
heritage taro varieties and they're struggling with very little support in comparison to how big
this turnout is to a ban on research that ironically can ensure its preservation. What are we going
to do when the greatest threat, an invasive pest or disease, hits our taro? What guarantee do we
have in place to ensure this won't happen? And if we don't have this guarantee, what plans and
strategies will we use when it does happen? None if we use emotion to overrule responsible
science and technology. We are about to put taro in eminent danger. I just don't want this
happening on my watch or see the demise of taro.
Our Wiliwili was wiped out in two years. Two years, poof, it was gone. And we, are we willing
to risk that same fate with taro, a plant that is culturally significant to Hawaiians and one that is
personally significant to me? Banning scientific research does not help this situation. It's
drilling a hole in the lifeboat. The whole premise that science and culture are mutually exclusive
are incorrect. Science can help aid in the perpetuity of all taro.
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MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MS. BICOY: It doesn't change the cultural significance. The absence of taro does. If we are truly
concerned about the cultural significance of taro, this proposed County ban is nothing to ensure it
will be around for the generations to come or to help those like me. I humbly ask that you not
vote for this bill. Thank you for your time and consideration, Council Members.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Are there any questions? Seeing none, thank you.
Dr. Lorrin Pang. And, Members, there are two more testifiers that would make us right smack in
the middle of the number of testifiers we have. So, if you want to take a break after Dr. Pang, is
that your wish? Okay. We'll, take a break, Dr. Pang, after you conclude your testimony.
MR. PANG: All right. Thank you. Good afternoon, Council Members. I speak as a private citizen, but
I am, have been selected one of America's Best Physicians for the last three years. That honor
goes to three percent of the physicians. First of all, I consider myself a scientist. I have
developed products under regulatory status for the FDA, for the World Health Organization. And
I kind of bristle when people tell me this is anti-science. There's a report by the FDA, internal
report by scientist of the FDA, it says that the FDA recently has forgotten how to do science.
They have forgotten the science of surveillance and safety. So, if you have molecular scientist,
that's fine, but they are to be reigned in by regulatory science who look at safety and survey for
safety.
This thing about kalo. I understand it's a cultural issue. I will not speak about the cultural
aspects, but I will talk about GM food in general. There's a most upsetting report by the
American Academy of Environmental Science. It's coming, it's come out in May 2009. This,
this is a very venerated group of scientist, a couple hundred physicians and Ph.D.'s. And they
have essentially taken the position that I have always taken. This is novel product. This has
proved quite dangerous in animals, but we dare not speak about health because health implies
human. They ask that human studies be done. Human studies are inadequate. And because of
the state of this science, the molecular part, because of the state of the lack of regulatory science
for safety, their conclusions are a moratorium on GM foods, an immediate labeling, immediate
labeling of GM foods, and a study of the existing GM foods. So, essentially, they asked for
moratorium on kalo and an immediate labeling and study of say GM papaya, on the Big Island.
Furthermore, they point out that independent studies need to be done. The key is independent
studies that encompass both safety and molecular biology. So, the groups, whoever, if they have
a conflict of interest, they're a little bit outside that because they are not independent. Okay.
Furthermore, they ask that physicians, and a whole bunch of physicians have signed on, that they
warn their clients about the risk for GM foods, and that they consider that GM foods may be the
cause of illnesses that they are seeing. These are very strong statements. These are more than
just my opinions. I will leave this document with you and these are new. But it's reassuring that
other than the warning physicians, this is more or less the tact I have been taking all along.
-47-

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 25, 2009

The weakest point that I can defend is the containment in the lab. You promised never to go in
the field. You promised never to go in the market and if you do, you promise you will label it.
By the way, when we tried to label GM-free foods, GM-free foods, they were sued in Maine by
Monsanto and the FDA. I think they lost that suit. So, if you say you can label yours GM free,
that was after a suit.
MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. PANG: Why didn't you speak before the suit, your position? Now, containment in the laboratory.
Can you contain it in the laboratory? GE rice escaped. It was somehow brought out to--we're
not sure--in three years, 1998 to 2001. In 2006, widespread rice contamination in the food
supply. Europe didn't buy the rice. The cost of investigation and blocking of that rice,
$1.2 billion and they still cannot figure out how the contamination occurred in the silo, in the
market, or the lab. We can't prove it's the lab, but you cannot prove it's not the lab. You think
you can contain things in lab, anthrax. Okay. What does that have to do with kalo, kalo?
Anthrax was a high security lab. There's no question from the fmgerprinting of anthrax to the
Senate and the US Mail Service; anthrax came from labs. So until this is resolved, you might
take the argument, show me something that has escaped from Hawaii's lab. Look at Sean Hao's
article about the Biosafety Committee, decades -MR. TAGUCHI: Four minutes.
MR. PANG: --and scores of products unmonitored, unregistered. You didn't see it because you didn't
look. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Dr. Pang. Are there any questions of Dr. Pang? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Dr. Pang, thank you for being here and for
your testimony. You talked about, you know, how the FDA and, you know, science look at this.
In your opinion, what is the approach it should be if there's no proof that it is safe or if, well, if
there's no proof that it's safe? Science takes what position or what direction?
MR. PANG: If there's, if there's no proof it's safe and there's no proof that it's dangerous, in other
words, if they are inadequately studied and that's the position of these people, their position and
they strongly stress is a precautionary principle. And these are the American Academy of
Environmental Science. So that means if you release a life form that's very difficult to recall and
you don't know what it does, don't do it.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So, so, your position is don't do it until you are absolutely sure that
it's safe?
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MR. PANG: Yes. And these people cross into the environmental section and you know I've always
talked about horizontal gene transfer. These mutations can cross from your corn via the soil
microbes into your kalo. So, this is more than just Haloa. This is the aina, the mother. So that's
how it relates. You're going to tell me you can't prove it crosses. You can't prove it doesn't. The
precautionary principle prevails.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Dr. Pang. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Dr. Pang.
MR. PANG: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Are there any further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yes, I have a question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Nishiki has a question, Dr. Pang.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. And, and thank you for why you consider yourself as a scientist.
My question is, and maybe you want to speculate because I don't know, why has the effect on
human studies not being done? Is that something that. . .what the, the company has that much of
a control over government or an agency that needs to check on this?
MR. PANG: Yes. In order to test a product, in order to correctly test a product, you need to get the
product from the company that makes it. If the company can give you the product, if they were
kind enough to give you the product, there are to be no test on animals or humans till you can
prove the product can be made consistently. That is the key. They know we know that, and I
know they know I know this. But there is no consistency of product. Just recently you publish
in science, the location was kind of consistent, kind of not consistent, and it changes under
different environmental conditions. So they are very difficult to honestly. . .(change tape, start
side 3A).. .

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. And so, what this group is saying is that now someone that
creates any type of GMO product would have to voluntarily give it to an independent person to
study it?
MR. PANG: Yes. And they would demand consistency. And they would demand consistency of the
gene and the live product, not the side product of the gene, not the protein of the gene. If you eat
the GM papaya, we want to see the gene of the papaya. If you do use corn oil, I am willing to
test the product of the gene in the oil. So, it does depend on what you plan to eat.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Well, let me ask you something that concerns me. Obviously, they've
done studies to rats.
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MR. PANG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And some of these studies show that these rats--this was a Dr. Pusztai-MR. PANG: Pusztai, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --who is the world's, one of the world's top researcher in his field,
senior researcher at the prestigious Rowett Institute of Scotland.
MR. PANG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Are you familiar with that?
MR. PANG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. And -MR. PANG: I'm familiar. Arpad Pusztai.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --and his work with the UK Government to design a long-term testing
protocols that were intended to become part of an official European GM food safety assessment
process. Now his studies indicated that the cause was due to the unpredictable side effects
arising from the process of genetic engineering itself. In other words -MR. PANG: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --it suggested that the GM foods already on the market, which were
created from the same process, might also create such effects.
MR. PANG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Does that make sense?
MR. PANG: Yes. What he's referring to are the process of putting in the mutations, the foreign genes,
the processes including the promoters. We know this from medical experience, experiments,
promoters, that on switches are very unpredictable. But, once again, he did rats. Rats are not
men.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.
MR. PANG: And in health, we like to see it come to men. But I'll give you, leave the handout with
you.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. PANG: The animal studies are so damning, that's why they call for the moratorium based on the
precautionary principle till proven safe.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you very much, Dr. Pang.
MR. PANG: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Dr. Pang. Are there any other questions, Members?
Members, at this time, you know, we're going to take a break. I know people have to move their
cars too so you don't get a ticket. But after we come back, the first testifier will be John Aquino
and he will be followed by Darren Strand. So, we're going to. . .or what, do you want a tenminute break, Members? . . .Ten minutes. Okay. So, let's. . .well, I give you a couple of extra
minutes. We'll come back at five minutes to 4:00. And it's the Chair's intent to try to conclude
testimony, and I will be checking with each one of your offices or you check your calendar for
possible reconvening of this meeting on Monday. Thank you. The meeting is in recess until five
minutes to 4:00. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS: 3:43 p.m.
RECONVENE: 4:00 p.m.

CHAIR JOHNSON: . . . (gavel). . . Members, the Economic Development, Agriculture, and Recreation
Committee meeting of June 25, 2009 will reconvene. We, right now, have bare quorum. I will
announce that at 4:30 we will definitely lose quorum. So, it's the Chair's intent. . .we're going to
take the individuals that have signed up to testify in order. Some of them have already had to
leave. But the Chair will keep testimony open. I will not close testimony. If you have signed up
to testify and you can return on Monday, you'll certainly be permitted the ability to testify. Any
new individuals who do sign up to testify on Monday will also be allowed to do so. But if you
have given testimony today, you will not be allowed to testify again.
And any of the written testimony, it's going to be received into the record, but I will keep it open
because individuals that may not be able to return on Monday certainly have the opportunity to
submit written testimony as well. And we will reconvene at 9 o'clock on Monday morning. And
at that time we will have basically a bare quorum, but we will be able to reconvene. Some of the
Members cannot be present. With that, I, I know that Mr. Aquino, it was announced that he had
to leave. I've been advised by Staff that we cannot have substitutions, even though Mr. Aquino
had recommended another individual to take his place. By the Rules of our Council, we are not
able to do that. So, the Committee Chair honors that. Following that, we have Mr. Darren
Strand who will then be followed by Mr. Peter Hanano.
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MR. STRAND: Hi. Good afternoon, Chair, Vice-Chair, and Committee Members. You know, my mom
was the debate coach in high school and a speech teacher, and so naturally, I didn't take any of
those classes. So, have mercy on me.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(chuckle). . .
MR. STRAND: My name is Darren Strand and I'm the President of the Maui County Farm Bureau. I'd
like to begin by saying that the, the Farm Bureau is very grateful to the, the County Council for
all that you've done for us. And we are certainly probably the most supported County Farm
Bureau in the State of Hawaii, and we really appreciate that. People come to us all the time
asking us how we manage such a good partnership, and I don't know. It must just be the, just
great personalities in our membership.
You know, originally I submitted a written testimony and I'm going to deviate from it. So, I
think if you want to stick to your written testimony, you have to show up early. I'm here before
you to request that you defer a ruling on this. And, and I'm just generally in opposition of, of, of
this. And I'd like to state that we're a membership driven organization and we have a diverse
membership. The. . .and in such that we're affiliated with the Federal organization, we also have
a pretty stringent set of policies that we, that guide us and, and keep us true to, to, you know,
kind of keep us defined in certain issues.
I'd like to emphasize that we respect all the cultural significance of the taro plants to Hawaii and
the people that grow taro using customary traditional practices. However, we believe that this
does not translate to growing taro for commercial practices. Obviously, there are two very
controversial aspects of this proposal; the cultural sensitivity of traditional taro cultivation, and
the public debate regarding the application of GMO technologies. I feel that I have no basis to
suggest any opinions about traditional taro cultivation, as Maui County Farm Bureau has no
members that I'm aware of that grow taro as their main commercial product. However, with
regards to GMO technologies, they have proven critical in advancing Hawaii's agriculture with
solid examples of success in the papaya, banana, and seed industries.
The, the Farm Bureau policy strives toward unity in commercial agriculture. There's a
commodity based approach that suggest that every effort be made to unify agriculture's strength.
When facing individual commodity problems, a wide and varied range of approaches may be
necessary. Every approach carries with it the obligation to consider the effect of a particular
action on the whole of agriculture. Maui County Farm Bureau's will is that Maui be diversified
with various crops and various cropping systems based on each farmers' choice. And with this,
we believe that we can meet Maui's agricultural needs-MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. STRAND: --and, and be the base industry providing raw products for value added entrepreneurs,
food for the table, flowers and plants for your home, and renewable energy to light your homes
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and green working landscapes for tomorrow's generation. We respectfully request that this
measure be deferred. We're willing to work with parties to ensure that the variety, purity of
important Hawaiian varieties be preserved while allowing for commercial taro farmers to pursue
their individual choices and farming methods. And, you know. . .I'll just leave it at that. Thanks.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there any questions of the testifier? Member Medeiros followed
by Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Thank you for being here and for your
testimony. You know this is only about GMO taro, and you kind of went beyond that and said
about GMO technology. This is only about taro.
MR. STRAND: Oh, okay. You know, in response to what the Chairperson mentioned that the testifiers
are taking this out, there's been. . .people brought up the exemption bill. It was not brought up
by a testifier. You've asked specific questions regarding the labeling.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. Okay. My questions -MR. STRAND: So-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --is only to you.
MR. STRAND: Yeah. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: What, what you testified, I can ask questions on.
MR. STRAND: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: But you don't have to answer anything beyond what I ask you.
MR. STRAND: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So, you are aware this is only about GMO taro?
MR. STRAND: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. And you're with the Maui Farm Bureau?
MR. STRAND: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And your position is you're the Chairman?
MR. STRAND: I am the President of Maui County -- 53-
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: President.
MR. STRAND: --Farm Bureau. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So, you speak for your organization and I'm assuming that's
the position that the Maui Farm Bureau takes and that position was gained through a consensus
vote?
MR. STRAND: No. The position that I'm speaking of is when you're a member of Maui County Farm
Bureau, you're a member of Hawaii Farm Bureau Federation, and, and they have a position
generally opposing restrictions on GMOs.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So, you're not only speaking about the Maui Farm Bureau.
You're speaking about the State affiliation?
MR. STRAND: Um.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: You, you, do you have a-MR. STRAND: Let me provide some clarity. The. . .it was a controversial issue for our board whether
or not we should provide testimony or not.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
MR. STRAND: And I'm glad I came because it turned out that the, the discussions today weren't just
about taro. So, I'm glad I came in and provided testimony.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So, you still didn't answer my question. My question was
are you speaking for your State affiliation also? Because you-MR. STRAND: No. I'm here today representing Maui County Farm Bureau -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Only?
MR. STRAND: --and our board did vote to ask me to testify on the matter that I'm testifying.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And you're testifying for Maui Farm Bureau only?
MR. STRAND: Right. That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for that clarification. Thank you, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Strand, for being
here. You said something that I was interested in and that is that you have no taro farmers in the
Maui County Farm Bureau. No members?
MR. STRAND: We have members that grow taro as part of a diversified operation, but we don't, to my
knowledge, have anybody that it's their main sole significant source of, of income.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I see. So, the correction is there are taro farmers that belong to you, but
that's not their main crop?
MR. STRAND: Right. And I said that they don't grow taro as their main commercial product.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. I just wanted to clarify that 'cause it's really an interesting thing
because you are the representation of the ag industry or perceived to be. And how large would
you say is this, is taro representative in your organization?
MR. STRAND: How large by numbers of-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Numbers. . .two, three, four out of ten. Or what is it?
MR. STRAND: You know, it would be just a guess, but maybe between five and ten members are
growing taro.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I see. And do you believe that's because of the size of the industry or
because they're just not active in the Farm Bureau? Or what is that?
MR. STRAND: I think it's more of a result of our policies probably not being in line with the
individuals that choose to grow taro. We're not the appropriate organization that they would
necessarily sign up for.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Is there, do you know if there's another organization that, that is more
representative of the taro farmer?
MR. STRAND: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No. Thank you very much.
MR. STRAND: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, are there any other questions? Member Nishiki.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: To be honest, Darren, I'm kind of confused about this Farm Bureau.
And the reason why I am confused is because the Farm Bureau, doesn't it represent the
agriculture industry and probably the animal also?
MR. STRAND: Yeah. Our, correct, our policy is to where we represent all forms of agriculture, but,
you know, our positions and our policies are defined by our membership.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And when Gladys asked you or maybe you made a statement that very
few people farm taro in your membership full time, would that be a realistic answer?
MR. STRAND: As far as I know, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And in the growing of taro probably the main ingredient is water. And,
and my concern is you're saying that you've seen a--and I don't know if this is statewide or
countywide--a reduction in taro production. Yes?
MR. STRAND: You're asking me if I've seen a--I didn't know that there was a question.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I'm just reading from your testimony.
MR. STRAND: Oh, okay. Right. So, you're asking me in the testimony it's based on the, the statistic
survey that comes out from the State.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.
MR. STRAND: And it says that there's been a reduction in taro production. It's the lowest year-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.
MR. STRAND: --even lower than I think it was 1997.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And so, you don't know what the taro production on the Island of
Maui is?
MR. STRAND: No.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So, my, my confusion is this, if I may, Madam Chairman-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --and whether to really accept this testimony by the Farm Bureau. At
the State Water Commission hearing you people, when the East Maui farmers were asking for
more water to be drawn so that they could grow their taro, testified in opposition to it. So, I see
-56-

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 25, 2009

this, despite that you say that you want to see them growing taro and you've heard from one of
the growers, the husband and wife I think it was, who testified today that their basic need is more
water. So, I, I just see a little bit of duplicity in your Farm Bureau stance or is it consistent? You
don't want, you really don't want to see them survive so you testify against the East Maui taro
farmer.
MR. STRAND: Okay. So-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Explain this.
MR. STRAND: Okay. Your, first of all, the testimony that was given in September at the Commission
meeting, I'm not sure that the Farm Bureaus testified that they did not want water to go down the
stream. I think the testimony was regarding the manner in which the Commission was looking at
making a ruling. At that point in time, we testified that we wanted them to look at the watershed
as an entirety and not individual streams. And that's my recollection. I don't know specifically
what exactly was said. It was a long time ago and, and I'm getting older.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Well, that's all right. The Farm Bureau did testify, Darren.
MR. STRAND: Yeah. We did testify to that, that we wanted them to look at the streams and, and, and
we testified in the manner in which we wanted the Commission to make their decision. I think
other organizations, which you may lump into when you refer to me as you people, may have
testified to that. I don't think the Farm Bureau made that statement at that testimony. And if I'm
wrong, I'm wrong. I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: It was a contrary statement to the group of East Maui taro farmers that
were there asking for more water to be released. And the concern that I have in a Farm Bureau
giving this type of testimony is you say you're for the farmers. You say you want to see 'em in
here and you give the statistics about the amount of taro being grown decreasing, and yet you go
and testify totally against the ability of a taro farmer specifically in East Maui wanting more
water. If that was a farmer on Haleakala, at Omaopio -MR. STRAND: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --that was asking for more water, what would your stance be? Would
you support that farmer in his ability or her ability or their ability -MR. STRAND: The-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --to get more water so that they could farm successfully?
MR. STRAND: As, as Farm Bureau, I would represent what my membership asks me to represent. We
do not have a significant portion of, of our membership that is farming taro off of other water
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systems. So, yes, I would probably come forward and testify that we would like to see enough
water going to, for example, the Kula Ag Park. You know, we've, we've just finished a meeting
where we've been informed that there may be times where there is no water. There may be days
where there's no water going to the Ag Park. That's a significant issue for us. Not very many
farmers can grow anything without water. So, it's a significant issue for us and, and that is the
majority of our membership would be affected in that manner.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Well, you're, you're throwing dust on this situation, Darren.
And I'm just saying, I'm talking about specifically East Maui farmers, taro farmers that testified
there, some of them saying that their lo'is were drying up so that the taro was rotting. Is this not
your concern that you want to see agriculture -MR. STRAND: As a private individual-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --farmers--can I finish before I ask you the question?-MR. STRAND: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --farmers being able to pursue their lifestyle? I mean to me you talk
about taro farming in here against it. These people are specifically trying to support the culture
that they have learned and have been given the land by their families. And talk about supporting
farmers, you, you're totally counter, contrary to what to me the Farm Bureau should be all about,
supporting farmers no matter where they go or whether they are in your membership or not. If
you're not in the membership, we don't support you. We speak against you. Is this your
philosophy or similarly is it your philosophy, the big boys from Honolulu told us that this is the
stand, so this is why we're doing it? Do you ever go contrary to what the Honolulu Farm Bureau
tells you to do?
MR. STRAND: Um.. .
CHAIR JOHNSON: Did you understand the question?
MR. STRAND: Could somebody repeat the question back to me?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. There's two questions. The last question I'll reiterate first and that's that
Mr. Nishiki is asking you is your general policy consistent with what is done, you know, at the
State level. That's one question. And your second question, Mr. Nishiki, was if you are not a
member of the Maui County Farm Bureau, how do you treat individuals that are non-members.
You know do, do you support or not support?
MR. STRAND: You know, first of all, with, with respect to the policy set forward by HFBF and the
American Farm Bureau Federation, our Maui County policies have to be in line with those
policies. We, we would not be a part of our parent organization if, if we were not congruent with
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that. So, I wouldn't say that we take a stance and the other counties don't always line up behind
HFBF, but for the most part I hope that other counties are, are following policy.
With respect to, you know, one farmer versus, versus another farmer, you know, I had to separate
myself from this issue. I work for Maui Pineapple and the water decision will affect us greatly
also. And at the CWRM meeting in Pukalani, my concern is that, you know, they're asking for a
lot of information. We don't understand the water situation, but the Commission made a ruling
on it. And that's I think what our position was when we testified in September was don't make a
ruling, gather some information and understand what impact this will have to other offstream
users, which they're required to do by statute before you make a decision.
So, I don't think that we came in and said, we don't want the taro farmers to get water. I think
we came in and testified that we want the Commission to consider all the information that
they're supposedly required to consider. Economic offstream impacts are one of the things that
they should have considered, and they didn't. And that's what, I was there testifying on behalf of
Maui Pineapple Company, but that's what I asked them to consider. So, yeah, no, I think what's
happened with the water has put farmer against farmer. And since I'm on my soapbox up here,
the, the County was absent from that testimony. There as not a single person from the County
that testified there and that was bad for both parties. So, it would have been nice to have
somebody from the County there to testify.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Has he answered your questions, Mr. Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Enough of the smokescreen. The fmal question is this, you say
you belong to the National Farm Bureau and you usually take orders or believe in their policy.
Do they support GMO?
MR. STRAND: Yes. They, they support all forms of agriculture and there's a specific policy in support
of, of GMO agriculture.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
MR. STRAND: But I don't, I don't take orders from the, the Federal Farm Bureau.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you. Are there any further questions? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Yes. I wanted to ask you, you did say that
some of your members grow kalo as not their significant crop but as another crop that they grow.
Are these all dryland kalo growers?
MR. STRAND: I'm not sure. I know that like Chauncy at Kula Country Farms had some, had some
taro that he, he grows. I, I don't know the specifics.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And you're talking about the meeting up in Pukalani next to
the swimming pool that occurred?
MR. STRAND: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I have to correct you, I was at that meeting.
MR. STRAND: Right. I know.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And so was Director Jeff Eng. So, there were County officials
there.
MR. STRAND: Right. . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: You said there weren't any.
MR. STRAND: In the September of last year at the Haiku Community Center when the Commission
made their ruling about the instream flow standards, there was, there was no County testimony at
that meeting. I'm sorry for the confusion.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I thought you said-MR. STRAND: 'Cause you were at Pukalani and I did see you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. Thank you. And also, I wanted to maybe make,
give some clarification and ask if that's what you heard, but I did hear the part about there's a
potential for the ag water for the farmers to go dry just because of what it's looking like, you
know, going to be a dry summer. But I did hear Director Jeff Eng say that even if that source
gets very low or even dry, that the County would connect to another system so that farmers
would get some water. Is that what you heard?
MR. STRAND: I heard Jeff say that. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So-MR. STRAND: And I believe that the specifics are that they can pump from the H'poko well.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Correct.
MR. STRAND: And, and I believe that the capacity of that well is about a million and a half gallons a
day.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
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MR. STRAND: And, you know-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. I just wanted to be sure that, you know, we didn't just hear
going dry, but there is a system available for them to add to that system for the farmers. Okay.
Thank you for your testimony.
MR. STRAND: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there any further questions of the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you very much for your testimony.
MR. STRAND: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And, Members, we're only going to have time probably for one more testifier and
this is our, he's with the Department of the Prosecuting Attorney, Mr. Peter Hanano. And then
testimony will be suspended until Monday morning but I'll, I'll address that. Thank you.
MR. HANANO: Good afternoon, Madam Chair, Council Members. I'm not here to comment or take a
position either way on the proposal. I'm not here to comment on any cultural or other policy
reasons why, you know, this bill is being introduced. However, I am here to discuss the
implications on the fact that there are criminal penalties and prosecution that, that the bill speaks
to and how that's going to affect our department and how, you know, we wouldn't be able to
prosecute these types of cases.
First of all, I noticed that the prohibition in 20.38.030 does not include any type of state of mind.
And under, under State law if that's the case, then the state of mind is either intentionally,
knowingly, or recklessly. So, just keep that in mind because that means if someone negligently
does any one of these things that you guys want to prohibit, it's not a violation of this statute.
And along those lines in order for someone to be prosecuted under this prohibition, they have to
have a specific state of mind that, that you want to include in this to each element of the offense.
So, if you decide, okay, I want to, we want to just restrict it to someone having a specific, is
intentionally doing one of these things, we would have to prove that they intentionally cultivated,
raised, planted, grew taro and that they intentionally did that action. And, and the taro, you
know, they have to intend that the taro was a genetically engineered or recombinant DNA kalo.
So, if someone had the, you know, they specifically intended to plant a certain, I mean a taro let's
say, but they had no idea that it was a genetically engineered taro, there's no way we can prove it.
We would have to prove that they intended to not only plant it, but they intended to plant that
specific type of taro.
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The next, I guess, concern that we had is what does the statute specifically prohibit? I know
there's a definition of release. There's no other definition for any of the other conduct such as
test, propagate, cultivate, you know, raise, plant, grow, introduce. Some of those are selfexplanatory, but I think, you know, in terms like test, raise, you know, that may be ambiguous.
You might want to try to, you know, maybe provide definitions for all, all of those like how you
did for (inaudible due to interruption).
And probably the most significant hurdle that, that we see--and I think the Police are in
agreement--and I saw Chief Yabuta in the hallway this morning, we were passing and he raised
some concerns about whether or not they have the expertise to investigate and, and put together a
case for these type of cases. 'Cause I can tell you, for human DNA it costs a lot of money. We
spend tens and thousands of dollars to, you know, prosecute a case involving DNA. In fact, I just
had one recently where we had to bring in a mainland expert and it cost at lease 15 to
20. . . (inaudible due to interruption)-MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. HANANO: --for the, the DNA aspect of it. So, keep that in mind because, you know, if we are to
prosecute these cases, these types of cases, we're going to need, you know, resources to, to be
able to do this. And, you know, I don't how more complicated plant DNA is, you know, versus
human DNA. I can imagine it's probably more complicated. And, you know, I don't know if we
have that type of expertise on Maui let, let alone in the State. You know, I don't know if we're
going to have to bring in someone from, from the mainland to prosecute a petty misdemeanor,
which, you know, normally we don't bring in mainland witnesses unless it's a felony.
So, you know, we're talking about significant resources that we're going to have to spend to
prosecute these types of cases. I mean, you know, we're going to do the best that we can to
enforce any law that this Council passes provided, you know, we have the right amount of
resources. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Hanano. Are there any questions of the testifier?
Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Thank you for being here this afternoon
and waiting. . . (change tape, start 3B). . . ask you state of mind that you mentioned. Is that true
for all laws?
MR. HANANO: Yes. Well, I would say 99 percent of the laws require a state of mind. Some, some are
what we call strict liability where it doesn't require a state of mind. It's just the fact that
someone did it is enough to, to prove the case. And, and there was a recent case that just came
out, I think Intermediate Court of Appeals, Appeals case, that basically speaks about local
ordinances and if it does not have a state of mind, then the state of mind is either intentionally,
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knowingly, or recklessly. And we have to prove that state of mind beyond a reasonable doubt for
each element of the offense.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: You know in my three years on this Council and the laws that we
have passed, this is the first time I heard about state of mind. So, all the laws that we passed that
didn't have state of mind are not prosecutable?
MR. HANANO: No, I'm not saying that.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh.
MR. HANANO: I'm saying that if it does not include a specific state of mind, then the state of mind is
either intentionally, knowingly, or recklessly. Recklessly being like the lowest, you know, state
of mind that, that would be required to prosecute. The next one below that would be negligently.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MR. HANANO: But unless, you know, you put in there specifically negligently, then the, the State law
says you revert to intentionally, knowingly, or recklessly.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So, your recommendation when we craft the bills that will become
law, if passed, is to include a state of mind section?
MR. HANANO: I think so, yeah. If it's something that, you know, we're going to have prove in court
as far as like a criminal matter, it's always good to put in a state of mind. If not, it will go back
to intentionally, knowingly, or recklessly.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. You know when we're done with all the testifiers, I'm going
to certainly ask our Corp. Counsel what their position is on it, and because I've never seen state
of mind in any of our laws that we passed. The next is you, you recommended that all the words
be defined. There was some that were defined that we thought needed definition in order to be
more clear, but there were some as you mentioned that seemed to be reasonably understood. But
your recommendation is that we define all the words.
MR. HANANO: Not, not really. I mean I just kind of threw it out there. Yeah, it's up to you guys to
decide which ones you think need the, the, you know, a defmition. Just the top, on the top of my
head I would say test, raise, you know, I think those are kind of ambiguous. I mean if someone
just has a taro that they want to test and it turns out to be genetic, genetically altered.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
MR. HANANO: . . .does that mean that they're in violation of the, the ordinance? You know, yeah, I
don't know.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So, so I think we got to work with our Corp. Counsel more
because they're charged with the responsibility of creating or approving our bills to form and
legality. So if we're not doing that, then certainly we have to be conscious of that and do that.
So, I, you know, I appreciate what you have been recommending. May I ask you, because we
hardly see your office here, were you requested to be here or did you come on your own because
you were interested in this?
MR. HANANO: Actually, I did receive an email. . .well, not me, but my boss did, and he. . .from Sheri
Morrison -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. The County's.-MR. HANANO: --informing us about this hearing and my boss, Benjamin Acob, requested that I be
here.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for that. I appreciate your testimony and your
presence today. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. And I just wanted to note for the record that we did not request that he be
present, so it was his revelation that this came from the Administration. And, and it's always
nice when we receive advance communication, and it's nothing having to do with you, but we
were unaware that these requests were being made by the Administration.
MR. HANANO: I see.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there any further questions? Because if there are not, I will
release you and thank you for your suggestions and perhaps you can further visit with our, you
know, the maker of the bill, Mr. Medeiros, so that if there are things that you could add to it to
strengthen it. I really appreciate your attendance, though. Thank you.
MR. HANANO: Absolutely.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, we have two young ladies that have come from Molokai. You have
commitments, I understand, but the Chair is going to ask you because they cannot return, I
believe, on Monday, if you would allow these last two individuals to testify. So, if there's no
objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR JOHNSON: If you could stay a little bit longer. And to these two individuals, I would ask that
you keep your testimony very concise and very much to the point. And so, I will call
forward. . .I believe it's Andrea Apo and Colette Augustiro.
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MS. APO: Thank you. Thank you. Aloha, Council Members. My name is Andrea Apo. And I am here
to show my opposition against this proposed bill that would put a ban on genetically engineered
kalo in Maui County. Being a Hawaiian who has lived here all my life, I grew up surrounded by
my Hawaiian culture and I, too, have the deepest respect and understanding of the significance of
the kalo to our people. However, I have seen our kalo diminish drastically over the past years.
Perpetuate our culture is what we were always taught growing up, whether it be our language or
our culture. And I see perpetuate as to preserve.
I've seen the varieties of kalo go from 300 down to 70. What will we have left to preserve for
our children? The biggest threats to kalo are invasive species, diseases, and adverse climatic
conditions. The purpose of research is to find ways to overcome these kinds of problems. If we
really want to preserve taro, you need all types of research to find solutions. Conventional
research has not yet been able to solve serious taro problems, like apple snails and leaf blight.
Banning research hurts our chances of finding real solutions.
Genetically engineered doesn't mean that it erases our belief that we've grown up with. It
doesn't erase the significance of Haloa or our ohana which both derive from the kalo plant. It
just helps us to perpetuate this part of our culture so that it will be there for our generations to
come. I'm fortunate enough to have the opportunity to personally grow kalo in Halawa Valley
on Molokai. The misunderstanding that genetically engineered kalo will pollinate or
contaminate other native species is a wonder to me. If you had the personal experience of
growing kalo, then maybe you would know that it doesn't grow that way.
Maybe you should ask yourselves would you accept genetically engineered kalo if it improved
your crops without quality of loss, loss of quality? Would you accept genetically engineered
kalo if it has been tested and shown to be safe for human consumption according to Federal
regulations? Would you accept genetically engineered kalo if it was used to preserve traditional
varieties that might be lost? Well, genetically engineered taro can do all of this for us. I humbly
ask that you not support this bill, EAR-12, and the generations of tomorrow will thank you.
Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Are there any questions for the testifier? Member
Medeiros, keep it very short.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Ms. Apo, thank you for being here from
Molokai.
MS. APO: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for being here. Do you agree that the decrease in kalo
cultivation and production was due a lot to the subsequent generations not taking over for the,
from the older generations in continuing to grow kalo?
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MS. APO: I don't think it's so much that the newer generations is not taking it over. I think it's just that
we've come across diseases that we haven't had before.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Well, I know in East Maui that occurred. In Keanae and
Wailuanui a reduction in the use of the lo'i in that area was reduced because the subsequent
generation didn't want to take over. However, we now find the young generation, and I don't
know if you were here when the Hookano's were here.. .
MS. APO: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: . . .they have started to return to take it over. Is that occurring also
on Molokai?
MS. APO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And you're testifying for yourself here or are you testifying
for your employer?
MS. APO: I'm testifying here for my. . .well, for myself, but I will say that I proudly work for
Monsanto Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. You talk about contamination, you know, about
how the kalo wouldn't be, you know, contaminated, but did you hear Dr. Pang's, you know, a
scientist and a doctor, that the contamination can incur, occur in the soil, it doesn't have to be
plant to plant? So, did you hear that part from his testimony?
MS. APO: Honestly, I had a hard time understanding Dr. Pang. . .sorry, a lot of the things that he was
saying. So, no, I didn't catch that part.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. But thank you for being here and for your testimony.
MS. APO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you for your presence. And our last testifier for today is Colette Augustiro
and that will be it for today.
MS. AUGUSTIRO: Thank you. Aloha, Council Members and Chair of the Committee. My name is
Colette Augustiro. I'm a lifetime resident of Maui County, keiki o ka aina, as they say, and
employed in agriculture on the Island of Molokai. Yeah, and I'm, I'm from Monsanto, too, but
I'm here representing myself as a resident. Please accept my testimony in strong opposition to
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the proposed bill. I have the deepest respect for my culture and the significance of Haloa and our
history and beliefs. However, the preservation of my culture and history is not impacted in any
way by the selection and use of commercial taro varieties. That preservation is my personal right
and responsibility.
Legislation to restrict scientific advancement and legitimate business for the selfish interest of a
few individuals, you know, is a mistake. I want the opportunity to work in a healthy, healthy
agriculture industry. This legislation does nothing to preserve our culture or history. In fact, it
puts Haloa at even greater, greater risk. Please do not pass EAR-12. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, the Chair
apologizes to everyone else who has, you know, come all this way. We will not, because we're
going to be losing quorum, we will not be taking any more testimony today. We're going to keep
the testimony open and it will be open for written testimony. And I apologize to Ms. Levin, she's
not going to be able to testify today. She had come here, I, I really apologize, but there's no way
that we could substitute for an individual in, in terms of a placeholder. I know Mr. Aquino had
expressed an interest that he wanted you to testify, but unfortunately after checking with Staff,
we will not be able to do that. And so, the Chair respects that and will abide by that practice.
So, we have testimony that we've received in writing. The Chair will continue to accept written
testimony. All the individuals who have signed up to testify will certainly be permitted to do so
at Monday at 9 o'clock. Any one new who wishes to testify or if you have written testimony that
you wish to have read into the record, you may certainly have an individual come and sign up
and read that testimony into the record on Monday when we resume this meeting. I'm sorry that
we ran long, but unfortunately this issue is one that is surrounded with controversy. This
happened at our last hearings on GMO. We saw what happened with the bill at the State
Legislature that had tremendous support and basically was killed, you know, by a chair of the
committee. And even though we submitted our information from this Council in support of that
bill, it's unfortunate that at least did not get that hearing and that final action because that is what
caused the necessity to take this issue up at the Council level.
So, is there anything further, Staff? Everything is being kept open, everything will be suspended.
And are there any questions on the part of any individuals? Yes, Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Madam Chair, I just, you know, because I'm not a Voting Member
of this Committee, I just want to thank you personally for putting this item on your agenda for
today's meeting. I appreciate you giving us the opportunity to deliberate on this bill. Mahalo.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank, thank you very much, Member Medeiros. And hopefully. . .we're, we're
not going to have a full complement of Council Members who are Members of this Committee
on Monday, but the Chair's intent is to try to take into consideration what we've received and
then I will consult with staff and we can see if we can move this issue forward. But I want to
thank all of you for your participation today, for the Staff members. And my apologies again to
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those individuals who traveled here to participate in this process, and it's unfortunate that timing
is what it is. And I thank the Members for staying longer than they had been scheduled to do.
So, this meeting-MR. TAGUCHI: Chair Johnson.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
MR. TAGUCHI: The recess will be to Monday, June 29th, 9:00 a.m. in the Council Chambers.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Thank you for announcing that, Lance. So, having heard that and this
meeting will stand in recess till the announced time. Thank you. . . . (gavel).. .
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